Ent 402308 Bk 1107 Pm 1789-1851 Date: 01-JUL-2014 2:28:46PM Fee: \$152.00 Check Filed By: JP ELIZABETH PALMIER, Recorder WASATCH COUNTY CORPORATION For: L & M PARTNERS

DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS OF FARM SPRINGS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RECITALS:	3
ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS	4
ARTICLE II. PROPERTY DESCRIPTION	6
ARTICLE III. MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING RIGHTS	8
ARTICLE IV. PROPERTY RIGHTS IN COMMON AREAS	10
ARTICLE V. ASSESSMENTS	12
ARTICLE VI. DUTIES AND POWERS OF THE ASSOCIATION	19
ARTICLE VII. USE RESTRICTIONS AND ENFORCEMENT	24
ARTICLE VIII. DESIGN PROCESS AND CONTROL	30
ARTICLE IX. RIGHTS OF FIRST MORTGAGEE	37
ARTICLE X. MISCELLANEOUS	39
APPENDIX A: LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF FARM SPRINGS SUBDIVISION AND	
ADDRESS TABLE	43
APPENDIX B: BYLAWS	45

DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS OF FARM SPRINGS

THIS DECLARATION made and executed this 20 day of June, 2014, by L&M PARTNERS, LLC, a Utah limited liability company with its principal place of business located in Midway, State of Utah, (hereinafter referred to as "Declarant").

RECITALS:

- A. Declarant is the owner of certain real property located in Wasatch County, State of Utah (the "Property") more particularly described in Article II, together with the Plat which is incorporated by reference to this Declaration.
- B. Declarant desires to provide for the preservation of the values and amenities of the Property and for maintenance of the Common Areas. To this end, and for the benefit of the Property and of the Owners thereof, Declarant desires to subject the Property described in Article II of this Declaration and the various Lots now or hereafter contained within the entire tract hereinafter described to these covenants, restrictions, easements, charges, and liens hereinafter set forth.
- C. Declarant deems it desirable for the efficient preservation of the values and amenities of the Property, to create an entity which possesses the power to maintain and administer the Common Areas, to collect and disburse the assessments and charges hereinafter provided for, and otherwise to administer and enforce the provisions of this Declaration. For such purposes Declarant has, in conjunction with recordation of this Declaration, caused or will cause to be incorporated under the laws of the State of Utah, as a nonprofit corporation, THE FARM SPRINGS OWNERS ASSOCIATION.
 - D. Capitalized terms in this Declaration are defined in Article I.

NOW, THEREFORE, Declarant hereby covenants, agrees and declares that all of the Property described in Article II hereof shall be held, transferred, sold, conveyed, occupied and used subject to the covenants, restrictions, conditions, easements, charges, Assessments, obligations, and liens hereinafter set forth.

ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 <u>Act</u> shall mean the Utah Community Association Act, Utah Code Annotated sections 57-8a-101, et. seq. (2014).
- 1.2 <u>Assessments</u> shall mean a charge or expense related to ownership of a Lot that may include, but not be limited to, the maintenance and operation of the Common Areas and the Association. An unpaid fine or penalty may become an Assessment that the Association may enforce through a Lien.
- 1.3 <u>Association</u> shall mean and refer to THE FARM SPRINGS OWNERS ASSOCIATION, Inc., a Utah nonprofit corporation.
- 1.4 <u>Board</u> shall mean and refer to the Board of Trustees of the Association as duly elected in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Association.
- 1.5 <u>Building Pad</u> shall consist of the area located within the Lot boundaries shown on the Plat where a Dwelling or other building may be located, reduced however, by all setbacks which are required by the terms of this Declaration, the Design Guidelines and found in all applicable ordinances or codes promulgated by appropriate governmental agencies.
- 1.6 <u>Common Areas</u> shall mean and refer to that part of the Property which is not included in a Lot, which is owned by the Association and those easements either granted to or reserved for the benefit of the Declarant, the Association or the Owners and intended for the common use and enjoyment of the Owners, together with all improvements thereon and all easements appurtenant thereto including but not limited to private utility lines and fixtures and other personal property owned by the Association when the context so requires. Common areas include, but are not limited to, the island located at the Center Street entrance of the Subdivision, Trail Easement upon Lot 14, Parcel B and C, the open space bordering lots 8, 9, and 14 identified as Lot D, and any other areas not specifically designated as a Lot or dedicated to the City of Midway. Lot A is not part of the Common Areas as of the date of this Declaration, but Declarant reserves the right to transfer Parcel A to the Association as a Common Area Lot in the future as described in Section 4.3.1.
- 1.7 <u>Declaration</u> shall mean and refer to this Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions.

- 1.8 <u>Design Guidelines</u> shall mean and refer to those guidelines and regulations created by the Declarant for the design and construction of Dwellings and other improvements, including landscaping of Lots, within the Subdivision. Pursuant to Section 6.3, the Board may also adopt additional design criteria that expand those adopted by the Declarant herein in Article VIII.
- 1.9 <u>Dwelling</u> shall mean and refer to a structure which is designed and intended for use and occupancy as a single-family residence, together with all improvements located therein or with respect to the Lot concerned which are used in connection with such residence.
- 1.10 Environmental Laws. The term "Environmental Laws" shall mean any federal, state, local or foreign statutes, codes, plans, regulations or common laws related to pollution or protection of the environment specifically including wetlands, including, without limitation, any common laws of nuisance or trespass and any laws or regulations relating to emissions, discharges, releases or threatened releases of Toxic Materials into the environment (including, without limitation, ambient air, surface water, ground water, land surface or subsurface strata) or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling of Toxic Materials. "Environmental Laws" shall also include all orders, decrees, judgments, injunctions, notices or demand letters issued, entered, promulgated or approved under those Environmental laws.
- 1.11 <u>Lot</u> shall mean and refer to anyone of the separately numbered and individually described plots of land described on a Plat: (a) which is intended to be owned individually, rather than by an association of Owners or in common by Owners of different lots; and (b) which is intended to be used as the site of a single Dwelling. Reference to a "Common Area lot" shall not mean a Lot as described herein.
- 1.12 <u>Member</u> shall mean and refer to every person who holds a membership in the Association.
- 1.13 <u>Mortgage</u> shall mean any mortgage, deed of trust or trust deed or the act of encumbering any lot or any property by a mortgage, trust deed or deed of trust.
- 1.14 <u>Mortgagee</u> shall mean any person named as a mortgagee of a mortgage or beneficiary under or holder of a deed of trust.
- 1.15 <u>Owner</u> shall mean and refer to the person who is the Owner of record (in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah) of a fee or an undivided interest in any Lot. Notwithstanding any applicable theory relating to a mortgage, deed of trust or like instrument, the term "Owner" shall not mean or include a mortgagee or a beneficiary or trustee under a deed of trust unless and until such party has acquired title pursuant to foreclosure or any arrangement or proceeding in lieu thereof.

- 1.16 <u>Parcel</u> shall mean and refer to the Property which is subject to this Declaration, which is filed for record in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah, is separately subjected to the terms of this Declaration with the intention that it shall thereby comprise the Subdivision. The real property described in Article II of this Declaration constitutes the Parcel.
- 1.17 <u>Plat</u> shall mean and refer to any subdivision plat, any plat of a planned Lot development, or any plat or map similar to any of the foregoing: (a) which covers the Property; (b) which describes or creates one or more Lots; (c) on which or in an instrument recorded in conjunction therewith there is expressed the intent that the Subdivision created by the Plat shall comprise the Subdivision; and (d) which is filed for record in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah. Recorded concurrently with this Declaration is a Plat of Farm Springs Subdivision, and executed and acknowledged by Declarant on June 2, 2014, and creating separately numbered Lots. Said subdivision plat constitutes a Plat.
- 1.18 <u>Property</u> shall mean and refer to all of the real property which is covered by a Plat.
- 1.19 <u>Recreational Vehicle</u> shall mean and collectively refer to boats, trailers, snowmobiles, all-terrain vehicles, wheeled or tracked vehicles, or any other vehicle or equipment that is primarily used for recreation. *See* Section 7.4.1.
- 1.20 <u>Subdivision</u> shall mean and refer to the entire residential development which is created and covered by the Plat.
- 1.21 <u>Toxic Materials</u> shall mean any flammable explosives, asbestos, industrial substances, pollutants, contaminants, chemicals, wastes, discharges, emissions, radioactive materials and other hazardous substances, whether injurious by themselves or in combination with other materials, including, but not limited to, substances defined as "hazardous substances," "hazardous materials," "hazardous wastes" or "toxic substances" described in the "Environmental Laws."
- 1.22 <u>Turnover Date</u> shall mean the date when the Declarant shall transfer all rights and responsibilities hereunder to the Association as described in section 3.2.2.

ARTICLE II. PROPERTY DESCRIPTION

2.1 <u>Submission</u>. The Property which is and shall be held, transferred, sold, conveyed and occupied subject to the provisions of this Declaration consists of the following described real property situated in Wasatch County, State of Utah:

SEE THE LEGAL DESCRIPTION ATTACHED HERETO AS APPENDIX A, TOGETHER WITH THE PLAT WHICH IS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE.

EXCLUDING all presently existing or to be constructed or installed sewer lines, water mains, gas lines, electrical conduits, telephone lines, and related facilities to the extent that they are located outside the Lots included with the above-described tract; provided, however, that lines and systems specifically conveyed to the Association by Declarant shall not be included within this exclusion.

RESERVING UNTO DECLARANT, however, such easements and rights of ingress and egress over, across and through and under the above-described tract and any improvements now or hereafter constructed thereon as may be reasonably necessary for Declarant or any assignee of Declarant (in a manner which is reasonable and not inconsistent with the provisions of this Declaration): (i) to construct a Dwelling on a Lot; and (ii) to improve the Common Areas with such facilities as Declarant may reasonably determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to, recreational facilities, entry island, walkways and various landscaped areas, monuments, signage and lighting fixtures designed for the use and enjoyment of all the Members. If, pursuant to the foregoing reservation, the above-described tract or any improvement thereon is traversed or partially occupied by a permanent improvement or utility line, a perpetual easement for such improvement or utility line shall exist. With the exception of such perpetual easements, the reservation hereby effected shall expire, unless sooner terminated in accordance with its terms, upon the Turnover Date.

ALL OF THE FOREGOING IS SUBJECT TO: All liens for current and future taxes, assessments and charges imposed or levied by governmental or quasigovernmental authorities; all patent reservations and exclusions; all mineral reservations of record and rights incident thereto; all instruments of record which affect the above-described tract or any portion thereof, including without limitation, any mortgage or deed of trust; all visible easements and rights-of-way; and all easements and rights-of-way of record.

- 2.2 <u>Dedication of Easements for Future Road</u>. In addition to the reservations set forth in Section 2.1 herein above, the Plat contemplates the dedication of a road easement adjacent to Lots 1, 10, 11 and A ("Temporary Turnaround Easement") in favor of Midway City for the construction, use and maintenance of a possible future public street, which public street may be constructed by the City or other third parties according to the City's standards and requirements. Pursuant to the Plat, this Temporary Turnaround Easement on Farm Springs Lane shall be removed if 600 North is extended to Pine Canyon Road.
- 2.3 <u>Storm Drain Easements</u>. Storm drain easements as designated upon the Plat are dedicated and reserved for the temporary holding of storm waters. No buildings, trees or shrubs are allowed to impede the function of Storm Drains or block vehicular access to the Storm Drain Easement. The Association shall be solely

responsible to maintain the function of such easement areas including, but not limited to, all storm drain pipelines, ponds, sumps and other equipment and/or improvements constituting such storm drain systems that are not dedicated to the public. Midway City retains the right to maintain, operate and inspect the Storm Retention Pond and Easement.

- 2.3.1 Owners of Lots 2, 3 and 5 shall be responsible to maintain landscaping or other improvements within Storm Drain Easements and shall not interfere with the grading, elevation or function of the Storm Drain Retention Pond.
- 2.4 <u>Irrigation Ditch Easements</u>. The irrigation ditch easement designated on the Plat and located parallel to Farm Springs Lane and between Lots 6 and 7 is reserved for the Midway Irrigation Company. The Association shall be solely responsible for the maintenance of the ditch and will post a bond to ensure performance to the Midway Irrigation Company in accordance with that certain Irrigation Easement Agreement which is incorporated by reference.

ARTICLE III. MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING RIGHTS

- 3.1 <u>Membership</u>. Every Owner shall be a Member of the Association. Membership in the Association shall be mandatory, shall be appurtenant to the Lot in which the Owner has the necessary interest, and shall not be separated from the Lot to which it appertains.
- 3.2 <u>Voting Rights</u>. The Association shall have the following described two classes of voting membership:
 - 3.2.1 <u>Class A</u>. Class A Members shall be all Owners other than the Declarant until the Class B membership ceases. Class A Members shall be entitled to one (1) vote for each Lot in which the interest required for membership in the Association is held. In no event, however, shall more than one Class A vote exist with respect to any Lot.
 - 3.2.2 Class B. The Class B Member shall be the Declarant and any successor of Declarant who takes title for the purpose of development and sale and who is designated as such in a recorded instrument executed by Declarant. The Class B Member shall be entitled to two (2) votes for each Lot that it holds an ownership interest that is required for Membership in the Association. The Class B Membership shall automatically cease and be converted to a Class A membership upon the Turnover Date, which shall occur sixty (60) days after:
 - 3.2.2.1 At least two (2) year passes following the date on which this Declaration is filed for record in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah; and

- 3.2.2.2 The total number of votes held by all Class A Members equals the total number of votes held by the Class B Member.
- 3.2.3 Prior to the Turnover Date described in section 3.2.2, the Declarant may voluntarily surrender the right to appoint and remove members of the Board, but may require that the following actions of the Board be approved by the Declarant before they become effective:
 - 3.2.3.1 Increasing the Annual Assessment amount in any fiscal year;
 - 3.2.3.2 Dedicating any Property within the Subdivision to another Person, entity or governmental agency;
 - 3.2.3.3 Proposing an amendment or modification of a provision of this Declaration, the Bylaws or the Articles;
 - 3.2.3.4 Amending or modifying the Design Guidelines in any substantive way that would change or impact the philosophy of the Subdivision as noted in the Design Guidelines as referenced in Article VIII:
 - 3.2.3.5 Adopting or amending a Rule;
 - 3.2.3.6 Expanding the Subdivision;
 - 3.2.3.7 Merging with another community association; and
- 3.2.3.8 Any other action that the Declarant would have had the unilateral right to do prior to the Turnover Date.
- 3.3 <u>Retained Declarant Rights</u>. As long as Declarant continues to hold title to a Lot in the Subdivision, even if the Turnover Date has occurred, the Declarant retains the right to:
 - 3.3.1 Unilaterally subdivide Lot 4 into two rectangular lots. No other subdivision of Lots will be approved without a majority of Class A votes;
 - 3.3.2 Unilaterally manage the flow, direction, and distribution of spring water within Lot D;
 - 3.3.3 Unilaterally manage the wetlands status of Lot D, the open space south of Lots 8 and 9, and those adjacent to Lot 14; and
 - 3.3.4 Appoint one of its principals as a Member of the Design Review Committee.

- 3.4 <u>Multiple Ownership Interests</u>. In the event there is more than one Owner of a particular Lot, the vote relating to such Lot shall be exercised as such Owners may determine among themselves. A vote cast at any Association meeting by any of such Owners, whether in person or by proxy, shall be conclusively presumed to be the vote attributable to the Lot concerned unless an objection is immediately made by another Owner of the same Lot. In the event such an objection is made, the vote involved shall not be counted for any purpose whatsoever other than to determine whether a quorum exists.
- 3.5 Record of Ownership. Every Owner shall promptly cause to be duly filed of record the conveyance document (or in the case of contract buyer, a copy of the sales contract) to him of his Lot. Each Owner shall file a copy of such conveyance, transfer, sale contract or deed with the secretary of the Association with a reinstatement fee of \$250.00, who shall maintain a record of ownership of the Lots. Any Owner who mortgages his Lot or any interest therein by a mortgage which has priority over the lien of any assessment provided herein shall notify the secretary of the Association of the name and address of the Mortgagee and also of the release of such Mortgage; and the secretary of the Association shall maintain all such information in the records of ownership. Any cost incurred by the Association in obtaining the information about an Owner as specified herein which is not furnished by such Owner shall nevertheless be at the expense of such Owner and shall be reimbursed to the Association as a "Reimbursement Assessment" in accordance with the provisions of Section 5.5.

ARTICLE IV. PROPERTY RIGHTS IN COMMON AREAS

- 4.1 <u>Easement of Enjoyment</u>. Each Member shall have a right and easement of use and enjoyment in and to the Common Areas. Such right and easement shall be appurtenant to and shall pass with title to each Lot and in no event shall be separated therefrom. Any Member may delegate the right and easement of use and enjoyment described herein to a family member, tenant, lessee or contract purchaser who resides on such Member's Lot.
- 4.2 <u>Form for Conveyance</u>. Any deed, lease, mortgage, deed of trust, or other instrument conveying or encumbering title to a Lot shall describe the interest or estate involved substantially as follows:

Lot No. $_$, contained within Farm $___$ Subdivision, as the same is identified
in the Plat recorded as Entry No, in Book, at Page , and in the
"Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions of Farm Springs"
recorded as Entry No, in Book at Page , of the official records of
the Wasatch County Recorder.

TOGETHER WITH a right and easement of use and enjoyment in and to the Common Areas described and provided for in said Declaration of Covenants,

Conditions and Restrictions and in the Record of Survey Map in the official record of the Wasatch County Recorder.

- 4.2.1 Whether or not the description employed in any such instrument is in the above specified form, however, all provisions of this Declaration shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of any party who acquires any interest in a Lot.
- 4.3 <u>Transfer of Title</u>. Declarant agrees to convey to the Association title to the various Common Areas noted on the Plat free and clear of all liens (other than the lien of current general taxes and the lien of any assessments, charges, or taxes imposed by governmental or quasigovernmental authorities) as each such Common Area is substantially completed. In the event the Declarant fails to convey the Common Areas by deed or other instrument, the filing of the Plat shall nevertheless be deemed a conveyance of the Common Areas to the Association.
- 4.3.1 Declarant reserves the right before or after the Turnover Date to transfer title of Lot A, which is encumbered by an 80-year golf course easement as designated on the Plat, to the Association as a Common Area Lot. If the Declarant exercises this right, the Association will accept Parcel A as a Common Area Lot and will be bear any costs or attorney's fees related to the preparation and recordation of the necessary supplemental plat to denote the change in Lot A's characteristics.
- 4.4 <u>Limitation on Easement</u>. A Member's right and easement of use and enjoyment concerning the Common Areas shall be subject to the following:
 - 4.4.1 The right of the Association to impose reasonable limitations on the number of guests per Member who at any given time are permitted to use the Common Areas.
 - 4.4.2 The right of the Association to suspend the voting rights and right to the use of the Common Areas by an Member (i) for any period during which any Assessment against his Lot remains delinquent; (ii) for a period not to exceed sixty (60) days for any infraction of this Declaration, a supplemental declaration, the Rules or Design Guidelines; and (iii) for successive sixty-day (60)-day periods if any such infraction is not corrected during any prior sixty (60)-day suspension period.
 - 4.4.3 The right of the Association to dedicate or transfer all or any part of the Common Areas and any sewer, water and storm drain trunk lines to any public agency or authority for such purposes and subject to such conditions as may be agreed to by the Association. Any such dedication or transfer must however be assented to by (i) all holders of first Mortgages secured by Lots and (ii) by two-thirds (2/3) of the vote of each class of membership which Members present in person or by proxy are entitled to cast at a meeting duly called for that purpose. Written or printed notice setting forth the purpose of

the meeting and the action proposed shall be sent to all Members at least ten (10) but not more than thirty (30) days prior to the meeting date.

- 4.4.4 The right of the Association to regulate the use of the Common Areas through a Rule and to prohibit access to any Common Area, such as landscaping right-of-ways or protected wetlands, not intended for use by the Members. Any Rule adopted by the Declarant or the Board, in their absolute discretion for this purpose. shall be intended, to enhance the preservation of the Common Areas or the safety and convenience of the users thereof, or otherwise shall serve to promote the best interests of the Owners, their guests and other residents.
- 4.4.5 The right of Wasatch County and any other governmental or quasi-governmental body having jurisdiction over the Property to access and rights of ingress and egress over and across any street, parking area, walkway, or open area contained within the Property for purposes of providing police and fire protection, transporting school children, and providing any other governmental or municipal service.
- 4.5 <u>Use of Common Area Open Space: Parcel D.</u> Parcel D on the Plat, which is Common Area open space adjacent to Lots 8, 9 and 14 of the Project, shall be restricted to recreational purposes, including but not limited to walking, horseback riding, nature study, bird watching, cross country skiing, bathing in ponds or springs, gardening in areas provided by the board, biking (excluding motorized vehicles), viewing of scenic areas and any other activities that receive prior written authorization by the Board.
- 4.5.1 Notwithstanding the limitations described in Section 4.5, Owners may submit a written request to allow specific activities to be conducted within Parcel D, e.g. grazing. The approval of such requests shall be at the discretion of the Board.
- 4.5.2 The hot springs located within the Common Area Open Space are reserved for the enjoyment of Owners and their guests. The Declarant and later the Association will be responsible to maintain the area and undertake necessary safety measures while preserving this benefit of Members.

ARTICLE V. ASSESSMENTS

5.1 <u>Personal Obligation and Lien</u>. Each Owner shall, by acquiring or in any way becoming vested with his interest in a Lot, be deemed to covenant and agree to pay to the Association the Regular and Special Assessments described in this Article, together with the hereinafter provided for interest and costs of collection, specifically including attorney's fees. All such amounts shall be, constitute, and remain: (a) a charge and continuing lien upon the Lot with respect to which such assessment is made; and (b) the personal obligation of the person who is the Owner of such Lot at the time the assessment falls due. No Owner may exempt himself or

his Lot from liability for payment of Assessments by waiver of his rights concerning the Common Areas or by abandonment of his Lot. In a voluntary conveyance of a Lot, the grantee shall be jointly and severally liable with the grantor for all such unpaid assessments, late payment fees, interest and costs of collection, including reasonable attorney's fees, which shall be a charge on the Lot at the time of the conveyance, without prejudice to the grantee's right to recover from the grantor the amounts paid by the grantee therefor.

- 5.1.1 <u>Assessment Limit</u>. Except for Reimbursement Assessments, Regular Assessments making up the Common Expense Fund shall not exceed \$150.00 monthly.
- 5.2 <u>Purpose of Assessments</u>. Assessments levied by the Association shall be used exclusively for the purpose of promoting the health, safety, and welfare of residents of the Property, including but not limited to the appearance and aesthetics of the Subdivision. The use made by the Association of funds obtained from Assessments may include, but is not limited to, payment of the cost of taxes and insurance on the Common Areas; maintenance, repair and improvement of the Common Areas; establishing and funding a reserve to cover major repair or replacement of improvements within the Common Areas; and any expenses necessary or desirable to enable the Association to perform or fulfill its obligations, functions or purposes under this Declaration or its Articles of Incorporation.
- 5.3 Regular Assessments. Regular Assessments shall be computed and assessed against all Lots and shall be based upon advance estimates of the Association's cash requirements to provide for payment of all estimated expenses arising out of or connected with the maintenance and operation of the Common Areas and operating the Association. Such estimated expenses may include, without limitation, the following: expenses of management; real property taxes and Special Assessments (unless and until the Lots and Parcels are separately assessed); premiums for all insurance that the Association is required or permitted to maintain hereunder; repairs and maintenance; wages of Association employees, including fees for a Manager; utility charges; legal and accounting fees; any deficit remaining from a previous period; creation of an adequate contingency reserve, major maintenance reserve and/or sinking fund; creation of an adequate reserve fund for maintenance, repairs, and replacement of those Common Areas that must be replaced on a periodic basis; and any other expenses and liabilities which may be incurred by the Association for the benefit of the Members under or by reason of this Declaration. Such shall constitute the Common Expense, and all funds received from assessments under this Section shall be part of the Common Expense Fund. Two separate and distinct funds shall be created and maintained hereunder, one for operating expenses and one for capital expenses that together shall constitute the Common Expense Fund.
- 5.4 <u>Special Assessments</u>. From and after the Turnover Date ,the Association may levy special assessments for the purpose of defraying, in whole or in part: (a) any

expense or expenses not reasonably capable of being fully paid with funds generated by Regular Assessments; or (b) the cost of any construction, reconstruction or unexpectedly required repair or replacement in connection with the Common Areas. Any such Special Assessment must be assented to by not less than a majority of the Members other than the Declarant (or if the two class voting structure is still in effect as provided herein, a majority of the votes of the Members), present in person or represented by proxy are entitled to cast at a meeting duly called for the purpose. Written notice setting forth the purpose of the meeting shall be sent to all Members at least ten (10) but not more than thirty (30) days prior to the meeting date.

5.5 Reimbursement Assessment on Specific Lot. In addition to the Regular Assessment and any Special Assessment authorized pursuant to Sections 5.4 above, the Board may levy at any time Special Assessments (a) on each Lot specifically benefitted by any improvement to adjacent roads, sidewalks, planting areas or other portions of the Common Areas made on the written request of the Owner of the Lot to be charged; (b) on each Lot the Owner, its occupant, guest or invitee who causes any damage to the Common Areas necessitating repairs; and (c) on each Lot as to which the Association shall incur any expense for maintenance or repair work performed, or enforcement action taken, pursuant to Section 8.31, Section 3.4, Section 6.1.4, Section 6.2.1 or other provisions of this Declaration (all or part of the foregoing being sometimes referred to as "Reimbursement Assessment"). The aggregate amount of any such Special Assessments shall be determined by the cost of such improvements, repairs, maintenance or enforcement action, including all overhead and administrative costs and attorney's fees, and shall be allocated among the affected Lots according to the special benefit or cause of damage or maintenance or repair work or enforcement action, as the case may be, and such Assessment may be made in advance of the performance of work. If a special benefit arises from any improvement that is part of the general maintenance obligations of the Association, it shall not give rise to a Reimbursement Assessment against the Lots benefitted.

5.6 <u>Uniform Rate of Assessment: Declarant Exception</u>. Except as provided in this section above, Regular and Special Assessments shall be fixed at a uniform rate for all Lots, except for each unsold Lot owned by the Declarant in the Subdivision, the Declarant shall be excused from paying Assessments until such date as Declarant closes and conveys a Lot to an Owner (other than Declarant).

5.7 Regular Assessment Due Dates. The Regular Assessments provided for herein shall commence as to all Lots on (i) the date a deed is delivered to the purchaser of a Lot, or if the sale is by way of a contract of sale, on the date the contract is executed by the parties thereto, (ii) the date of occupancy agreement, or the date the Owner actually takes possession of a Lot, or (iii) if either of the foregoing has occurred as of the date of recording of this Declaration, the first day of the month following recording, whichever first occurs. The first Regular Assessment shall be adjusted according to the number of days remaining in the month of conveyance, contract or occupancy as the case may be. Thereafter all Regular Assessments shall be due and

payable on the first day of each month. A Regular Assessment not paid within ten (10) days of the due date thereof shall be deemed late and subject to a late fee of \$25.00 or 5% of the Assessment amount, whichever is greater. At least fifteen (15) days prior to the effective date of any change in the amount of the Regular Assessment, the Association shall give each Owner written notice of the amount and the first due date of the Assessment concerned.

- 5.7.1 Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that a majority of the Owners elect, the Association may provide for the payment of Regular Assessments on a quarterly or annual basis, provided such Assessments are payable in advance.
- 5.8 <u>Inadequate Funds</u>. In the event that the Common Expense Fund proves inadequate at any time for whatever reason, including nonpayment of any Member's Assessment, the Board may levy additional Special Assessments in accordance with the procedure set forth in Section 5.4 above, except that the vote therein specified shall be unnecessary.
- 5.9 Rules Regarding Billing and Collection Procedures. The Board shall have the right to adopt Rules setting forth procedures for the purpose of making the Assessments provided herein and for the billing and collection of the Regular and Special Assessments and the Reimbursement Assessments imposed, provided that said procedures are not inconsistent with the provisions hereof. The failure of the Association to send a bill to a Member shall not relieve any Member of his or her liability for any Assessment or charge under this Declaration, but the Assessment Lien therefor shall not be foreclosed or otherwise enforced until the Member has been given not less than fifteen (15) days written notice prior to the commencement of such foreclosure or enforcement, at the address of the Member on the records of the Association, that the Assessment or any installment thereof is or will be due and of the amount owing. Such notice may be given at any time prior to or after the delinquency of such payment. The Association shall be under no duty to refund any payments received by it even though the Ownership of a Membership changes during an Assessment Period; successor Owners of Lots be given credit for prepayments, on a prorated basis, made by prior Owners. In case the Owner of a Membership becomes liable for payment of an increased sum during the Assessment Period, he or she shall notify the Association but his or her failure to notify the Association shall not relieve him or her of the liability for such amounts.
- 5.10 Reserve Funds. The Board of Trustees shall conduct a reserve analysis study consistent with the content and frequency requirements of the Act to determine the need for a reserve fund to cover the cost of repairing, replacing, or restoring Common Areas that have a useful life of no fewer than three (3) years but less than thirty (30) years, when the cost cannot reasonably be funded from the general budget or other funds of the Association. The Board of Trustees shall include a reserve fund line item in its annual budget. The amount of the reserve fund line item

shall be set by the Board of Trustees based upon the reserve analysis and the amount the Board determines is prudent under the circumstances.

5.10.1 The Association shall establish and maintain two (2) separate and distinct funds, one for the periodic regular maintenance and repair of the Project and for other routine operating expenses and one for replacement of Improvements to the Common Areas that the Association may be obligated to maintain, repair or replace. These two (2) funds shall be maintained out of Regular Assessments for Common Expenses. See Article XIII of the Bylaws.

5.10.2 The Board may not use money in a reserve fund for daily maintenance expenses unless at least sixty-seven percent (67%) of the Members vote to approve the use of reserve funds for that purpose; or for any purpose other than the purpose for which the reserve fund was established.

5.11 Special Assessments for Capital Improvements and Extraordinary Expenses. In addition to the Regular Assessments authorized above, the Association may levy, in any Assessment Period, a Special Assessment applicable to that period only for the purpose of defraying in whole or in part, the cost of any construction, reconstruction, repair or replacement of a capital improvement upon the Common Areas, including fixtures and personal property related thereto; for the purpose of defraying, other extraordinary expenses, provided that any such Assessment shall have the assent of at least sixty-seven percent (67%) of the votes of each class of Members who are voting in person or by proxy at a meeting duly called for such purpose or by written approval of such Members. The provisions of this Section are not to preclude or limit the assessment, collection or use of Regular Assessments for the aforesaid purposes.

5.11.1 Notice and Quorum for Any Action Authorized Under Article V. Written notice of any meeting called for the purpose of taking any action authorized under this Article shall be sent to all Members no less than thirty (30) days nor more than sixty (60) days in advance of the meeting. At the first such meeting called for the consideration of a Special Assessment, the presence of Members or of proxies entitled to cast thirty percent (30%) of all the votes (exclusive of suspended voting rights) of each class of Membership shall constitute a quorum. If the required quorum is not present, another meeting may be called subject to the same notice requirement, and the required quorum at the subsequent meeting shall be one-half (1/2) of the required quorum at the preceding meeting. No such subsequent meeting shall be held more than sixty (60) days following the preceding meeting.

5.12 <u>Certificate Regarding Payment</u>. Upon the written request of any Owner or encumbrancer of a Lot, the Association shall issue a certificate stating whether or not all Assessments respecting such Lot are current and, if not, the amount of the delinquency. The Association may charge a reasonable fee for this service not to exceed \$25.00, unless the Association has turned such account over to its attorney

for collection and the related attorney's fees and costs incurred to compile the Certificate may apply. Such certificate shall be conclusive in favor of all persons who in good faith rely thereon.

- 5.13 Effect of Non-Payment; Remedies. Any Assessment not paid when due shall, together with the hereinafter provided for interest and costs of collection, constitute and remain a continuing lien on the affected Lot; provided, however, that any such lien will be subordinate to the lien or equivalent security interest of any first mortgage on the Lot recorded prior to the date any such Assessments became due. If the Assessment is not paid within sixty (60) days after the date on which it becomes delinquent, the amount thereof shall bear interest from the date of delinquency at the rate of eighteen percent (18%) per annum and the Association may bring an action against the Owner who is personally liable or to foreclose the lien against the Lot, either judicially or non-judicially as provided for in the Act. Any judgment obtained by the Association shall include reasonable attorneys' fees, court costs, and each and every expense incurred by the Association in enforcing its rights.
 - 5.13.1 Except as provided otherwise herein, the Association may record a lien against a Lot for an Assessment, a fine imposed by the Association against the Owner of a Lot, fees, charges and costs associated with collecting an unpaid Assessment, including, but not limited to, court costs and reasonable attorney's fees, late charges, interest and any other amount that the Association is entitled to recover under the Act, this Declaration, the Bylaws or any other governing document. The recording of this Declaration constitutes record notice and perfection of a lien.
 - 5.13.2 A lien is for the full amount of the Assessment from the time the first installment is due, unless otherwise provided in a notice by the Association.
 - 5.13.3 A lien under this section has priority over each other lien and encumbrance on a Lot except a Lien or encumbrance recorded before the Declaration is recorded, a first or second security interest of a Lot secured by a mortgage or trust deed that is recorded before a recorded notice of lien by or on behalf of the Association, or a lien for real estate taxes or other governmental assessments or charges against a Lot.
 - 5.13.4 A lien hereunder is not subject to the Utah Exemptions Act, U.C.A. 78B-5-et seq. (2013).
- 5.14 <u>Unpaid Assessments</u>: Future <u>Lease Payments</u>. If an Owner who is leasing his Lot fails to pay an Assessment for more than sixty (60) days after the Assessment is due, the Board of Trustees, upon compliance with this paragraph and section 57-8a-310 of the Act (2014), may demand that the tenant pay to the Association all future lease payments due to the Owner, beginning with the next monthly or other periodic payment, until the amount due to the Association is paid.

- 5.14.1 The Board of Trustees shall give the Owner written notice of its intent to demand full payment from the tenant under this section unless full payment is received from the Owner within fifteen (15) days. The notice shall explain that full payment includes the amount of assessment due, including an interest or late payment fee, collection cost and attorney's fees and that any costs of collection, and other assessments that become due may be added to the total amount due.
- 5.14.2 If the Owner fails to pay the full assessment due by the date specified in the notice described in section D1 above, the Board of Trustees may deliver written notice to the tenant that demands future payments due to the Owner to be paid to the Association. The Board of Directors shall provide a copy of the notice sent to the tenant to the Owner. The notice to the tenant shall state:
 - 5.14.2.1 That due to the Owner's failure to pay an Assessment within the required time, the Board of Trustees has notified the Owner of its intent to collect all lease payments until the amount owing is paid;
 - 5.14.2.2 The law requires the tenant to make the future lease payments, beginning with the next monthly or other periodic payment, to the Association until the amount owing is paid; and
 - 5.14.2.3 The tenant's payment of lease payments to the Association does not constitute a default under the terms of the lease with the Owner.
- 5.14.3 If the tenant makes payments in compliance with this section, the Owner shall credit each payment the tenant makes to the Association under this section against any obligations the tenant owes to the Owner as though the tenant made the payment to the Owner. The Owner may not initiate a suit or any other action against the tenant for the tenant's compliance with this section.
- 5.14.4 All funds paid to the Association pursuant to this section shall be deposited in a separate account and disbursed to the Association until the assessment due, together with any cost of administration which may not exceed \$25.00, is paid in full.
- 5.14.5 Within five (5) business days after payment in full of the assessment, including any interest, late fees, costs of administration and collection and any other available amounts, the Board of Trustees shall (1) notify the tenant in writing that future lease payments are no longer due to the Association, (2) mail a copy of the notification to the Owner and (3) pay any remaining balance to the Owner.

5.15 Tax Collection by County Authorized. It is recognized that under the Declaration the Association will own the Common Areas and that it will be obligated to pay property taxes to Wasatch County. It is further recognized that each Owner of a Lot as a Member of the Association will be required to reimburse the Association for his pro rata share of such taxes paid. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Declaration, Wasatch County shall be authorized to collect such pro rata share of taxes directly from each Owner by inclusion of said share with the tax levied on each Lot.

ARTICLE VI. DUTIES AND POWERS OF THE ASSOCIATION

- 6.1 <u>Duties of the Association</u>. Without limiting any other duties that may be imposed upon the Association by its Articles of Incorporation or this Declaration, the Association shall have the obligation and duty to do and perform each and every one of the following for the benefit of the Owners and the maintenance and improvement of the Property:
 - 6.1.1 The Association shall accept all Owners as Members of the Association.
 - 6.1.2 The Association shall accept title to all Common Areas conveyed to it by Declarant.
 - 6.1.3 The Association shall maintain, repair, and replace all landscaping and improvements in the Common Areas, including but not limited to the maintenance of all exterior trees, shrubs, grass, and other Common Area improvements. The Association shall be solely responsible to maintain Common Areas and Easements within the Subdivision, as well as other areas of the Property that the Board designates that shall include, but are not limited to:
 - 6.1.3.1 Common Area Parcel D which is open space that borders Lots 8, 9, and 14 within the Project;
 - 6.1.3.2 The landscaping located within Common Area Parcels B and C at the entry of the Subdivision on Fair Springs Lane which may include an island feature, monument, and water or irrigation features;
 - 6.1.3.3 The irrigation ditch running along Farm Springs Lane between Lots 6 and 7 (see Irrigation Ditch Easement); and
 - 6.1.3.4 The function of drainage pipes and basins throughout the Subdivision including basins contained within Lots 2, 3, and 5.

- 6.1.4 In the event that the need for maintenance or repair of Common Areas as specified herein is caused through the willful or negligent acts of an Owner, or through the willful or negligent acts of the family, guests or invitees of an Owner, the Board may cause such repairs to be made by the Association and the cost of such maintenance or repair (and administrative expenses equal to ten (10%) percent of such costs) shall be added to and become part of the Reimbursement Assessment (as set forth in Section 5.5) to which such Lot is subject.
- 6.1.5 To the extent not assessed to or paid by the Owners directly, the Association shall pay all real property taxes and assessments levied upon any portion of the Common Areas, provided that the Association shall have the right to contest or compromise any such taxes or assessments.
- 6.1.6 The Association shall obtain and maintain in force the policies of insurance required by the provisions of this Declaration.
- 6.1.7 The Association may employ a responsible corporation, partnership, firm, person or other entity as the Managing agent to manage and control the Common Areas, subject at all times to direction by the Board, with such administrative functions and powers as shall be delegated to the Managing Agent by the Board. The compensation of the Managing Agent shall be such as shall be specified by the Board. Any agreement appointing a Managing Agent shall be terminable by either party, with or without cause and without payment of any termination fee, upon thirty (30) days written notice thereof; and the term of any such agreement may not exceed one year, renewable by agreement of the parties for successive one-year periods. Any Managing Agent may be an independent contractor and not an agent or employee of the Association.
- 6.2 <u>Powers and Authority of the Association</u>. The Association shall have all the powers set forth in the Act, its Articles of Incorporation and its Bylaws, together with its general powers as a nonprofit corporation, and the power to do any and all things which may be authorized, required or permitted to be done by the Association under and by virtue of this Declaration, including the power to levy and collect assessments as hereinafter provided. Without in any way limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Association shall have the following powers:
 - 6.2.1 <u>Right to Enter</u>. After written notice of at least five (5) days, the Association shall have the power and authority at any time and from time to time and without liability to any Owner for trespass, damage or otherwise, to enter upon any Lot as necessary for the maintenance, repair or replacement of any Common Area and for making emergency repairs provided, however, in the case of an emergency, the Association need only provide reasonable notice under the circumstances. See section 7.14 concerning the Association's right to enter a Lot for the purpose of maintaining and

repairing a Lot when an Owner fails to maintain and repair such Lot or improvement.

6.2.2 The Association shall have the right to close all or any portion of a Common Area to such extent as may be legally sufficient to prevent a dedication thereof or the accrual of any right therein to any person or the public. The Association shall also have the power and authority from time to time in its own name, on its own behalf, or in the name and behalf of any Owner or Owners who consent thereto, to commence and maintain actions and suits to restrain and enjoin any breach or threatened breach of this Declaration or any rules and regulations promulgated by the Board, or to enforce by mandatory injunction or otherwise all of the provisions of this Declaration and such rules and regulations.

6.2.3 In fulfilling any of its duties under this Declaration, including its duties for the maintenance, repair, operation or administration of the Common Areas (and exterior repairs of Dwellings to the extent necessitated by the failure of the Owners of such Lots) or in exercising any of its rights to construct, maintain and repair improvements or other work upon any of the Common Areas, and provided that any contract for goods or services having a term of more than one (1) year shall state that it may be terminated by either party at the end of the first year or at any time thereafter upon no less than ninety (90) days written notice, the Association shall have the power and authority (i) to pay and discharge any and all liens placed upon any Common Areas on account of any work done or performed by the Association in the fulfillment of any of its obligations and duties of maintenance, repair, operation or administration and (ii) to obtain, contract and pay for, or to otherwise provide for:

- 6.2.3.1 Construction, maintenance, repair and landscaping of the Common Areas (and exterior repairs of Dwellings upon Lots to the extent necessitated by the failure of Owners of such lots) on such terms and conditions as the Board shall deem appropriate;
- 6.2.3.2 Such insurance policies or bonds as the Board may deem appropriate for the protection or benefit of Declarant, the Association, the members of the Board and the Owners;
- 6.2.3.3 Such utility services, including (without limitation) water, sewer, trash removal, snow removal, electrical, telephone and gas services, as the Board may from time to time deem desirable;
- 6.2.3.4 The services of architects, engineers, attorneys and certified public accountants and such other professional or nonprofessional services as the Board may deem desirable;

- 6.2.3.5 Fire, police and such other protection services as the Board may deem desirable for the benefit of the Owners or any of the Property; and
- 6.2.3.6 Such materials, supplies, furniture, equipment, services and labor as the Board may deem necessary.
- 6.2.4 The Board may delegate by resolution or contract to a Managing Agent any of its powers under this Declaration; provided, however, that the Board cannot delegate to such Managing Agent the power to execute any contract binding on the Association for a sum in excess of Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000.00), nor the power to sell, convey, mortgage, or encumber any Common Areas.
- 6.3 Association Rules and Additional Design Criteria. The Board from time to time and subject to the provisions of this Declaration and the Act, may adopt, amend, repeal and enforce rules and regulations governing, among other things: (a) the use of the Common Areas; (b) the use of any facilities owned by the Association; (c) the collection and disposal of refuse; (d) the types of animals permitted and the maintenance of permitted animals on the Property; (e) the use of Dwellings for business or rental purposes; and (f) other matters concerning the use and enjoyment of the Property and the conduct of residents. The Board may also adopt additional Design Guidelines beyond those adopted by the Declarant, for the construction of Dwellings and landscaping of Lots; provided, however, that until the Turnover Date, Declarant shall have the unilateral right to amend or modify the Rules or Design Guidelines or to reject any additional Rules or Design Guidelines proposed by the Board so long as any amendment or rejection does not substantially alter the overall concept, aesthetic or character of the Subdivision. Rules and Regulations and/or Design Guidelines adopted by the Board may be enforced in accordance with the specific provisions found in Sections 7.14 through 7.18 or the general enforcement provisions contained herein or available by law.
- 6.4 <u>Limitation of Liability</u>. No member of the Board acting in good faith shall be personally liable to any Owner, guest, lessee or any other person for any error or omission of the Association, its representatives and employees, the Board, any Committee appointed by the Board or the Managing Agent.
- 6.5 <u>Insurance</u>. The Association shall secure and at all times maintain the following insurance coverage:
 - 6.5.1 Policy or policies of fire and casualty insurance, with extended coverage endorsement, for the full insurable replacement value of all improvements comprising a part of the Common Areas. The name of the insured under each such policy shall be in form and substance similar to: "Farm Springs Owners Association for the use and benefit of the individual lot Owners and Mortgagees, as their interests may appear."

6.5.2 A policy or policies insuring the Owners, the Association, and its directors, officers, agents, and employees against any liability incident to the ownership, use or operation of the Common Areas which may arise among themselves, to the public, and to any invitees or tenants of the Property or of the Owners. Limits of liability under such insurance shall be not less than \$500,000 for anyone person injured; \$2,000,000 for all persons injured in anyone accident; and \$100,000 for property damage resulting from one occurrence. Such policies shall be issued on a comprehensive liability basis and shall provide a cross-liability endorsement pursuant to which the rights of the named insured as between themselves are not prejudiced.

6.5.3 The following additional provisions shall apply with respect to insurance:

- 6.5.3.1 In addition to the insurance described above, the Association shall secure and all times maintain insurance against such risks as are or hereafter may be customarily insured against in connection with developments similar to the Property in construction, nature and use.
- 6.5.3.2 All policies shall be written by a company holding a rating of "AA· or better from Best's Insurance Reports.
- 6.5.3.3 The Association shall have the authority to adjust losses.
- 6.5.3.4 Insurance secured and maintained by the Association shall not be brought into contribution with insurance held by the individual Owners or their mortgagees.
- 6.5.3.5 Each policy of Insurance obtained by the Association shall, if reasonably possible, provide: a waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights with respect to the Association, the Owner, and their respective directors, officers, agents, employees, invitees, and tenants; that it cannot be cancelled, suspended or invalidated due to the conduct of any particular Owner or Owners; that it cannot be cancelled, suspended or invalidated due to the conduct of the Association or of any director, officer, agent or employee of the Association without a prior written demand that the defect be cured; without a prior written demand that the defect be cured; that any "no other insurance" clause therein shall not apply with respect to Insurance held individually by Owners.

6.6 Quorum Requirements. The quorum required for any action by the Members hereunder, unless otherwise specifically set forth in this Declaration, shall be as follows: At the first meeting called, the presence of Members or of proxies entitled to cast fifty percent (50%) of all outstanding votes shall constitute a quorum. If a

quorum is not present at the first meeting, another meeting may be called at which time all Members present or by proxy shall establish a quorum. No such subsequent meeting shall be held more than ten (10) days' time following the preceding meeting and it falls within the same fiscal year. See Bylaws at section 4.11.

ARTICLE VII. USE RESTRICTIONS AND ENFORCEMENT

- 7.1 <u>Use of Common Area</u>. The Common Areas shall be used only in a manner consistent with their community nature and with the use restrictions applicable to Lots and Dwellings.
- 7.2 No Business or Commercial Use of Lots and Dwellings. All Lots are intended to be improved with Dwellings or remain open space and shall be restricted to such use. No gainful occupation, profession, trade or other non-residential use shall be conducted on any Lot or Dwelling; provided, however, nothing herein shall preclude the use of a home office. Each Dwelling shall be used only as a single-family residence. Owners may maintain horses on their Lot and allow horses to graze on Lots consistent with section 7.5.1 and 7.5.2, but may not erect structures thereon to house or maintain horses as a business or for compensation. No Lot or Dwelling shall be used, occupied, or altered in violation of law, so as to jeopardize the support of any other Dwelling, so as to create a nuisance or interfere with the rights of any Owner, or in a way which would result in an increase in the cost of any insurance covering the Common Areas.
- 7.3 <u>Maintenance of a Lot</u>. An Owner shall have the obligation to provide exterior maintenance of his Dwelling including but not limited to painting, repair, replacement and care of roofs, gutters, downspouts, exterior building surfaces, and landscaping installed by an Owner or his predecessor in title. Each Owner shall paint, repair, and otherwise maintain the exterior and interior of his Dwelling and shall maintain all mechanical devices, including but not limited to, appurtenant electrical, plumbing and heating, ventilating and air conditioning systems. The maintenance of all Dwellings and accessory buildings shall be in accordance with the Design Guidelines described in Article XIII herein and any additional design criteria adopted by the Board.
 - 7.3.1 <u>Maintenance and Repair</u>. No Dwelling, building, structure (including interiors thereof), or landscaping upon any Lot shall be permitted to fall into disrepair and, subject to the requirements herein as to approval by the Design Review Committee, each such building, structure, or landscaping at all times shall be kept in good condition and as appropriate, adequately painted or otherwise finished by its Owner.
 - 7.3.2 Any landscaping improvements installed at, near or along easement areas, trails, ditches or swales shall be the maintained by the relevant Lot Owner. Failure to maintain such landscaping in such areas will be addressed by the provisions in Article VII.

- 7.4 <u>Vehicles</u>. Owners are expected to utilize their garages or other buildings constructed for the parking, housing and storage of their vehicles. When an Owner's household owns more vehicles than his garage will accommodate, Owner may park excess vehicles in his driveway. No motor vehicle of any kind may be repaired, constructed or reconstructed outside of a garage or other building constructed to house and store vehicles upon any Lot within the Subdivision, except for emergency repairs. Temporary street parking for guests will be allowed for up to seven (7) days.
 - 7.4.1 Recreational Vehicles must be kept in a garage or building constructed upon a Lot to house and store such vehicles. No Recreational Vehicles, large trucks or commercial vehicles may be parked outside of a garage or building constructed upon a Lot within the Subdivision for more than seven (7) days.
- 7.5 <u>Animals</u>. Animals may be kept or allowed on any Lot so long as the animal does not make an unreasonable amount of noise, create offensive odors or otherwise become a nuisance. Whenever an animal is allowed to leave a Lot, it shall be kept on a leash, in a cage or otherwise contained. With the exception of small animals such as chickens, farm animals, specifically including but not limited to pigs and cows shall not permitted to be kept on the property. No animals may be bred for commercial purposes. The exterior structure for the care, housing or confinement of any such pets shall be maintained by Owner and approved by the Design Review Committee. Any Owner or other resident within the Subdivision who violates this Section shall be subject to such penalties or fines as the Board may provide.
 - 7.5.1 Owners of undeveloped Lots may allow horses thereon so long as the horses do not create a nuisance, become unsightly or cause damage or destroy landscaping of a Lot. Plans to maintain a horse must receive prior written approval by the Design Review Committee.
 - 7.5.2 Owners of developed Lots, or Lots smaller than one acre may keep horses temporarily, for a maximum of seven (7) days, so long as the horses do not create a nuisance or cause damage to landscaping.
- 7.6 <u>Common Areas</u>. The Common Areas of the Subdivision shall be improved and used only for the following purposes:
 - 7.6.1 Pedestrian, horse and bicycle access to and from and movement within the Subdivision.
 - 7.6.2 Recreational use by Owners and occupants of Dwellings and their guests including but not limited to walking, horseback riding, nature study, bird watching, cross country skiing, bathing in ponds or springs, gardening in areas provided by the board, biking (excluding motorized vehicles), viewing

- of scenic areas and any other activities that receive prior written authorization by the Board.
- 7.6.3 Beautification of the Subdivision.
- 7.6.4 Privacy for the Owners and occupants of Dwellings.
- 7.6.5 Such other uses as shall be determined from time to time by the Board for the benefit of members of the Association, following consultation with the Design Review Committee.
- 7.7 <u>Insurance</u>. No use shall be made of any Dwelling which shall cause the improvements within the Subdivision or any part thereof to be uninsurable against loss by fire or other perils included in insurance contracts, or cause such insurance to be cancelled or suspended, or cause any company issuing such insurance to refuse renewal thereof. Each Owner shall be responsible for securing insurance presently known as homeowners special form coverage (Form 3, or better). An Owner may be required to obtain flood insurance as a condition to obtaining any financing covering any improvements upon a Lot.
- 7.8 <u>Machinery and Equipment</u>. No machinery or equipment of any kind shall be placed, used, operated or maintained in or adjacent to any Lot except such machinery or equipment as is usual and customary in connection with the use, maintenance or construction of a Dwelling or appurtenant structures.
- 7.9 <u>Signs</u>. No signs whatsoever (including, without limitation, political signs) shall be erected or maintained on any Lot, except:
 - 7.9.1 Such signs as may be required be legal proceedings.
 - 7.9.2 Construction identification signs, placed and maintained only during construction of a Dwelling, not exceeding four feet wide and four feet high, for each Dwelling.
 - 7.9.3 "For Sale" or "For Rent" sign, to the extent permitted by the Board.
 - 7.9.4 Political Signs not exceeding 24 by 36 inches in size, further provided that such signs may be displayed only for a period of 45 days before a primary or general election through a date one day after each such election, as applicable.
- 7.10 <u>Trash Containers and Collection</u>. All garbage and trash shall be placed and kept in covered containers of a type and style which shall be approved by the Design Review Committee. Such containers shall be maintained as not to be visible from neighboring Lots except to make them available for collection and then only for the shortest time necessary to effect such collection.

- 7.11 <u>Toxic Materials</u>. No Owner shall store, use, manufacture, process, distribute, treat, transport, handle, emit, dispose of, discharge or release any Toxic Materials at or from the Subdivision or any portion thereof in violation of any Environmental Laws.
- 7.12 <u>Nuisances</u>. No rubbish or debris of any kind shall be placed or permitted by an Owner upon or adjacent to any Lots, so as to render such Lot or portion thereof unsanitary, unsightly, offensive, or detrimental to other Owners. No Dwelling or Lot shall be used in such manner as to obstruct or interfere with the enjoyment of occupants of other Dwellings or Lots. Implementation and use of exterior speakers, may be located or placed on Lots or in Dwellings so long as they do not create a nuisance or interfere with the use and enjoyment of other Owners and guests within the Project.
- 7.13 Exception for Declarant. Notwithstanding the restrictions contained in this Article VII, Declarant shall have the right to use any Lot or Dwelling owned by it, and any part of the Common Areas reasonably necessary or appropriate, in furtherance of any construction, marketing, sales, management, promotional, or other activities designed to accomplish or facilitate improvement of the Common Areas or improvement and/or sale of all Lots owned by the Declarant through the Turnover Date.
- 7.14 <u>Right of Entry</u>. After reasonable notice of at least three (3) days, any member of the Board of Trustees, the Design Review Committee, or any officer or authorized representative of any of the Association, during reasonable hours, shall have the right to enter upon and inspect any Lot, and the improvements thereof, to ascertain whether or not the provisions of this Declaration and the rules and regulations of the Board or of the Association have been or are being complied with. Prior to entry, the agent of the Association shall attempt to alert the Owner of his presence at the Lot.
 - 7.14.1 Right of Entry When Owner Fails to Maintain. The Association may enter upon any Lot at any time and from time to time and without liability to any Owner for trespass, damage or otherwise, to for the purpose of maintaining and repairing such Lot or any improvement thereon if for any reason the Owner fails to maintain and repair such Lot or improvement, or for the purpose of removing any improvement constructed, reconstructed, refinished, altered or maintained upon such Lot in violation of Article VII of this Declaration. The Association shall utilize the due process procedures outlined in section 7.14.
- 7.15 <u>Enforcement of Land Use Restrictions</u>. The following persons shall have the right to exercise or seek any remedy at law or in equity to enforce strict compliance with this Declaration:

- 7.15.1 Declarant before the Turnover Date:
- 7.15.2 The Association; or
- 7.15.3 Any Owner.
- 7.16 <u>Attorney's Fees and Costs</u>. The prevailing party in an action for the enforcement of any provisions of this Declaration shall be entitled to collect court costs and reasonable attorney's fees.
- 7.17 <u>Violations</u>; <u>Non-Conforming Use Sanctions</u>. The Association, by and through its Board of Trustees, may issue a fine or citation to any Owner whose behavior or use of his Lot or the Association's Common Areas does not conform to the Association's Governing Documents ("Non-Conforming Owner"). Owners are responsible for the action and/or failure to act on the part of their family members, guests, visitors, tenants, and invitees.
 - 7.17.1 First Notice of Non-Conforming Use. The Association's Board of Trustees shall send a first notice of citation in writing to the Non-Conforming Owner at the address given to the Association for such purposes, and to the Owner's Lot if the Non-Conforming Owner's registered address is different from the address of the Lot. The first notice of citation shall generally advise the Non-Conforming Owner of the nature of the offense, cite the specific provision with the Governing Documents which has allegedly been violated, specify the remedy required, and state the number of days within which the Non-Conforming Owner must complete corrective action, which shall be at least 48 hours. Notwithstanding the provisions in this section, the Board is not required to provide this first notice as set forth in this section if it determines that the interests of health and safety of the other Owners and Occupants of the Project requires a more expedited handling of the allegations.
 - 7.17.2 Second Notice of Non-Conforming Use / Hearing. If the Non-Conforming Owner does not remedy the offense within the number of days noted in the first notice, the Board will issue a second notice of citation, which shall follow the basic form of the first notice of citation and include additional information deemed important by the Board concerning the offense, including a final deadline for the corrective action to be completed. The Association's Board of Trustees will send the second notice by Certified Mail, Return Receipt Requested, and first-class mail, postage pre-paid, to the Non-Conforming Owner at the address given to the Association for such purposes, and to Non-Conforming Owner's Lot, if the Member's registered address is different from his Lot. Notification will be deemed effective if any Member fails or refuses to sign for any certified mailing from the Association.

- 7.17.3 The second notice shall also advise the Non-Conforming Owner of the Board's power to impose reasonable fines or other monetary penalties in the amounts listed in the Association's Governing Documents, suspend privileges for violations of the Governing Documents and the ability to conduct self-help.
- 7.17.4 If the Non-Conforming Owner does not remedy the offense within the number of days noted in the second notice, the Board may assess the Non-Conforming Owner with a penalty and/or fine in the amount specified in the Association's Governing Documents which shall accrue interest and late fees as provided in the Association's Governing Documents.
- 7.17.5 Unpaid fines and/or monetary penalties may be collected as an unpaid Assessment.
- 7.17.6 <u>Hearing</u>. A Non-Conforming Owner who is assessed a fine or monetary penalties may submit a written request for an informal hearing within thirty (30) days of the date the fine or penalty is assessed. If a hearing is requested, no interest or late fees may accrue until after the hearing has been conducted and a final decision has been rendered.
 - 7.17.6.1 The Non-Conforming Owner shall be afforded a reasonable opportunity to be heard so long as the request for a hearing is timely. At the hearing, the Board shall provide the Non-Conforming Owner with a reasonable amount of time to present any and all defenses to the citation. The Non-Conforming Owner may have counsel present at the hearing at the Member's own expense. Under no circumstances shall the Association be responsible for any attorney fees or costs incurred by a Non-Conforming Owner relating to a citation or hearing conducted pursuant to this policy.
 - 7.17.6.2 Extenuating Circumstances. The Non-Conforming Owner must demonstrate extenuating circumstances which require deviation from the Governing Documents and shall include all pertinent information to support the existence of the extenuating circumstance.
- 7.17.7 Following the hearing, the Board shall meet in executive session to discuss whether satisfactory proof of the alleged violation was presented and take a vote. If the judgment is unfavorable to the Non-Conforming Owner, the Board will affirm the fines and other penalties. The Board shall deliver notice of its decision to the Non-Conforming Owner by Certified Mail, Return Receipt Requested, and first-class mail, postage pre-paid at the Non-Conforming Owner's address of record with the Association, within seven (7) days of the date of the hearing. The notice shall also be sent by email if an email address for the Non-Conforming Owner is on file with the Association.

7.17.8 An Owner may appeal a fine or penalty by initiating a civil action (a) if the Owner timely requests an informal hearing as described in Section 7.17.6 within 180 days after the day on which the final decision from the informal hearing is issued, or (b) if the Owner does not timely request an informal hearing as described in Section 7.17.6 within 180 days after the day on which the time to request an informal hearing expires.

7.17.9 Other Remedies. The procedures outlined in this section may be applied to all violations of the Association's Governing Documents and does not preclude the Association from exercising other enforcement procedures and remedies authorized by the Association's Governing Documents, including, but not limited to, the initiation of suit or self-help remedies.

7.18 <u>Suspension of Services / Voting Rights</u>. In the event a Member fails to correct or cure a violation of this Declaration, the Board of Trustees shall suspend (a) the Delinquent Member's access and use of the any recreational or community areas and all other facilities, and common amenities, (b) services provided by the Association or paid for as a Common Expense, if any, e.g. internet, cable and satellite television, and (c) the Delinquent Member's voting rights. All Delinquent Members shall be notified in writing at least ten (10) days prior to suspension. All suspensions will be lifted upon (a) the cure or correction of the violation, or (b) receipt of payment in full of outstanding account balance which shall include but not limited to all past due Assessments, Association fees, fines, interest, attorney's fees and costs and all other collection charges.

7.19 <u>No Resubdivision.</u> No other subdivision of Lots will be permitted without the approval of a majority of Class A votes, except for the Declarant's reservation of the right to subdivide Lot 4.

ARTICLE VIII. DESIGN PROCESS AND CONTROL

8.1 <u>Design Review Committee</u>. The Board of Trustees of the Association shall appoint a three (3) member Committee, the function of which shall be to insure that all improvements and landscaping within the Property harmonize with existing surroundings and structures. The Committee need not be composed of Owners. If such a Committee is not appointed, the Board itself shall perform the duties required of the Committee.

8.2 <u>Submission to Committee</u>. No Dwelling, accessory building, fencing or structure or addition to a Dwelling and no landscape additions and changes shall be constructed, and no alteration, change in paint color, or refurbishing of the exterior of any Dwelling, nor of any court enclosure, except as herein otherwise mentioned, shall be performed, unless complete plans and specifications therefor have first been submitted to and approved by the Committee and/or the Declarant if the Committee has not yet been appointed. All such plans and specifications shall be

consistent with the Design Guidelines as well as any additional design criteria which shall be from time to time adopted by the Board.

- 8.3 <u>Standard</u>. In deciding whether to approve or disapprove plans and specifications submitted to it, the Committee shall use its best judgment to insure that all improvements, construction, landscaping and alterations on Lots within the Property conform to and harmonize with the Design Guidelines and any additional design criteria adopted by the Board, existing surroundings and structures and that such proposed improvements enhance the value and aesthetics of the Subdivision.
- 8.4 <u>Approval Procedure</u>. Any plans and specifications submitted to the Committee shall be submitted on a form provided by the Committee and in duplicate. A preliminary review of design drawings will be required with a final review to be made of working drawings. Upon completion of each review, one set of plans will be retained by the Association and the remaining set of plans will be returned to the property owner.
 - 8.4.1 The following design review fees (made payable to the Association) are required with the submittal of plans and specifications: \$100.00 for each separate submittal of architectural, landscaping, fencing and/or lighting drawings; provided that if any of the foregoing plans are submitted together, all plans submitted at the same time shall be considered one submittal.
 - 8.4.2 All plans and specifications shall be approved or disapproved by the Design Review Committee in writing within thirty (30) days after submission. In the event the Committee fails to take any action within such period it shall be deemed to have approved the material submitted.

8.5 Fees and Deposits.

- 8.5.1 Review Fee/Deposit. The Design Review Committee shall require that an Owner pay a deposit of \$1,000.00 to review and approve a plan submission described herein. The Committee may utilize the services of design professionals in the review process. Once the plans are approved and all contingencies, if any, are met, any remaining amounts of the review fee shall be refunded to Owner. The Committee reserves the right to require additional fees if the cost of review exceeds the initial \$1,000.00 deposit.
- 8.5.2 Improvement/Construction Deposit. The Design Review Committee shall require that an Owner make a refundable deposit in the amount of \$1,000.00, in favor of the Association, as a condition to approving plans to construct a Dwelling or any proposed work or improvement. No person shall commence any work or improvement until any and all such bonds, security deposits and letters of credit have been properly posted with the Design Review Committee. The deposit made under this section is intended to assure (a) the proper clean-up of dirt and debris and the repair of any

damage to the landscaping, streets or other property within the Subdivision, caused by Owner or his agents in the construction of improvements; (b) compliance with the requirements of this Declaration; and (c) the Association's monitoring of the construction of improvements and work. Once a certificate of occupancy or a certificate of completion is issued and submitted to the Committee or the improvement or construction is entirely completed if there are no certificates to be issued, the Committee shall refund any amounts remaining of this deposit.

8.5.3 Improvement Landscaping Deposit. The Design Review Committee shall also require that an Owner post a bond, cash security deposit or irrevocable letter of credit in a form satisfactory to the Design Review Committee, in the amount of \$1,000.00, in favor of the Association, as a condition to approving the landscaping on a Lot and any proposed work or improvement in relationship thereto. No person shall commence any work or improvement until any and all such bonds, security deposits and letters of credit have been properly posted with the Association. The deposit made under this Section is refundable and is intended to assure (a) the proper clean-up of dirt and debris and the repair of any damage to the landscaping, streets or other property within the Subdivision, caused by Owner or his agents in the installation of landscaping; and (b) the installation of landscaping according to the requirements of this Declaration.

8.5.4 <u>Address for Submittal</u>. Plans and specifications for the construction and installation of any and all improvements within the Subdivision shall be submitted to and approved by the Design Review Committee prior to submittal to any required governmental agency at the following address:

FARM SPRINGS DEVELOPMENT c/o L&M PARTNERS, LLC, 11 West Village Circle, Midway, Utah, 84049

The Board of Trustees of The Farm Springs Owners Association has the authority to change the address for the submittal of plans and specifications.

8.6 <u>Construction.</u> Once begun, any improvements, construction, landscaping, or alterations approved by the Committee shall be diligently prosecuted to completion:

8.6.1 The exterior construction of all structures on any Lot shall be completed within a period of one (1) year following commencement of construction.

8.6.2 All construction activities occurring on any day shall be limited to periods between 7:00 a.m. and sundown but not earlier than 7:00 p.m.

8.6.3 The front, side and back yards of each Lot shall be landscaped within a period of six (6) months following completion or occupancy of the Dwelling; provided, however, that if completion of or occupancy of a Dwelling occurs during winter and such weather conditions preclude the installation of landscaping, such landscaping shall be completed no later than July 1 following such winter.

8.6.4 Owners and builders shall clean up all trash and debris on the construction site at the end day. Trash and debris shall be placed in containers that shall in all instances be covered. Trash and debris shall be removed from each construction site to a dumping location off-site of the Subdivision. Lightweight material, packaging and other items shall be covered or weighted down to prevent wind from blowing such materials of the construction site. Owners and builders are prohibited from dumping, burying or burning trash anywhere on the Lot. During the construction period, each construction site shall be kept neat and shall be promptly removed from public or private roads, open spaces and driveways.

8.6.5 Each property owner and builder shall be responsible for providing adequate sanitary facilities for his construction personnel. Portable toilets or similar temporary toilet facilities shall be located only on the site itself or in areas approved by the Design Review Committee.

8.6.6 Construction crews shall not park on, or otherwise use, other lots or any open space. All construction vehicles and machinery shall be parked only in areas designated by the Design Review Committee.

8.7 <u>Liability for Damages</u>. Neither the Association nor the Committee shall be held liable for damages by reason of any action, inaction, approval, or disapproval by it with respect to any request made pursuant to this Article VIII.

8.8 <u>Building Features and Materials</u>. The location of all buildings, and each building's design, features and materials must be consistent and in accordance with the requirements of Article VIII and the Design Guidelines, any additional design criteria adopted by the Board and any variance thereto shall have been previously approved by the Board upon the submission of a written request. Reference must be made to the additional design criteria adopted by the Board, if any, for additional requirements and conditions for the design and construction of Dwellings.

8.9 <u>Building Location</u>. Each building (including Dwelling) shall be located such that:

8.9.1 Subject to the provisions of this subparagraph: (i) providing for a "Minimum Approved Setback Requirements" (as defined below) and (ii) below providing a procedure for a variance, all buildings shall be located upon a Lot solely within the Minimum Approved Setback Requirements, regardless of the designation of a Building Pad or setbacks as shown on the

Plat, and oriented as may be required by or consented to by the Design Review Committee in accordance with the provisions of Article VIII and the Design Guidelines.

- 8.9.2 Notwithstanding the designation of a Building Pad and/or setbacks for a Lot upon the Plat, the following "Minimum Approved Setback Requirements" are required on the following lots:
- 8.9.2.1 Lot 3: 24 foot minimum setback from the boundary with lot 4 to prevent crowding of structures.
- 8.9.2.2 Lot 12: 30 foot minimum setback from back of lot to preserve views from the north.
- 8.9.2.3 Lot 14: 50 foot minimum setback from lot 13 boundary to preserve views and accommodate access.
- 8.9.3 For the purposes of this covenant, steps and open porches shall be considered as a part of a Building, and same may not extend beyond the Building Pad or the area of any setback.
- 8.9.4 <u>Variances</u>. Notwithstanding the provisions of the section above, upon the written request of the Owner of any Lot, the Design Review Committee shall have the authority to grant a variance to the "Minimum Approved Setback Requirements" as specified above, after consideration of those Owners that may be affected by the requested variance and based upon a showing of good cause, to modify one or more of the Minimum Approved Setback Requirements for such Lot (regardless of what is shown on the Plat), provided the Design Review Committee determines in its discretion that: (i) the existing requirements would create an unreasonable hardship or burden on an Owner or a change of circumstances since the recordation of the Plat and this Declaration has rendered such restriction obsolete; and (ii) the activity permitted under the variance will not have any substantial adverse effect on other Owners and is not inconsistent with the intent to create open spaces and views between Dwellings. Any variance granted by the Design Review Committee shall be evidenced in writing signed by a representative of such Design Review Committee. The grant of any variance as to any Lot as provided in this subparagraph shall not constitute a waiver any requirements herein and does not affect the ability of the Design Review Committee to withhold its approval of any similar request subsequently made.
- 8.9.5 Nothing in this subparagraph shall be construed as permission for any Owner to violate the setback requirements of any governmental entity having jurisdiction over the Property.

- 8.10 <u>Consistency with Design Guidelines</u>. The location, size, and design of any Dwelling and improvement installed within a Lot in the Subdivision shall be built consistent with the provisions in this section and in accordance with the Design Guidelines.
- 8.11 <u>Size limitation and Height of Dwelling</u>. The Dwelling to be constructed upon each Lot shall be limited in the size of its total footprint (measured by the outer boundaries of the Dwelling excluding garages) to 4,000 square feet. The minimum total living space will be 3,000 square feet, excluding garages. The maximum height of any feature upon any Dwelling shall not exceed applicable building codes.
- 8.12 <u>Fences and Walls</u>. Rail fencing is required to be installed on the front of all Lots and Lot boundaries that are street-facing. Acceptable materials and sources will be outlined by the Design Review Committee. Any pillars for driveway entries should reflect the materials and architecture of the primary residence. Solid privacy fencing is not allowed in the Subdivision. Fencing must be completed within six (6) months of acquisition of a Lot if Dwelling construction has not begun. Completion of fencing on front of Lots will be required within six (6) months following a certificate of occupancy of a Dwelling. All fencing permitted pursuant to the Design Guidelines shall be maintained by Owners and may not be permitted to go into disrepair.
- 8.13 Antennas: Satellite Dishes. All antennas are restricted to the attic or interior of the residence. Satellite dish antennas shall be allowed provided they are screened from view and their location is approved in advance by the Design Review Committee. Satellite dish antennas shall not be permitted on roofs. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should an Owner determine that his antenna or satellite dish cannot be located in compliance with this Declaration without precluding reception of an acceptable quality signal, then the Design Review Committee shall work with the Owner to find the least conspicuous alternative location on the Lot. The Design Review Committee may adopt Design Guidelines establishing a preferred hierarchy of alternative locations and screening methods so as not to unreasonably increase the cost of installation, maintenance or use of the antennae or satellite dish.
- 8.14 <u>Pools, Spas, Fountains, Game courts, Etc.</u> Pools, spas, fountains, game courts, children's play sets and all other outdoor equipment or facilities shall be preapproved by the Design Review Committee and shall be located to avoid impacting adjacent properties with light or sound. Nothing herein shall be construed to permit the construction of skateboard areas and/or ramps, which structures shall be prohibited.
- 8.15 Exterior Mechanical Equipment. All air conditioning, heating equipment, soft water tanks, gas and electric metering devices, transformers, etc., must be screened from view and insulated for sound attenuation. Air conditioning units are not permitted on roofs, through windows or installed on walls unless screened from view and approved by the Design Review Committee. Swamp coolers are permitted so long as they are screened from view.

- 8.16 <u>Landscape Site Preparation Guidelines</u>. All demolition, clearing, grubbing, stripping of soil, excavation, compaction and grading must be performed within the confines of a Lot and conform to the Design Guidelines.
- 8.17 <u>Site Grading and Drainage</u>. Wasatch County and other applicable governmental agencies require that each Owner retain on his Lot water runoff in accordance with the approved grading and drainage plan submitted by the Declarant in connection with its application for subdivision approval. Owners shall be solely responsible for any and all drainage requirements necessitated by construction of such Owner's Dwelling or any damage or loss occasioned by water runoff.
- 8.18 <u>City and Other Approval</u>. Approval of any improvements by the Design Review Committee does not waive the requirement for any other required public agency review or permit approval process. The Design Review Committee assumes no responsibility for plan conformity to any other criteria other than the requirements of this Declaration and the Design Guidelines, as well as any additional design criteria adopted by the Board.
- 8.31 <u>Landscaping & Maintenance of Lots, Easements and Common Area</u>
 <u>Improvements.</u> Subject to Design Review Committee approval of a landscaping plan, within six (6) months of receiving a certificate of occupancy for a Dwelling upon a Lot, each Owner shall be responsible to install and thereafter maintain landscaping improvements on their Lot and within any Common Area adjacent to their Lot which faces the street including, but not limited to, ditch banks, trail areas and road swales. Should an Owner fail to maintain landscaping on any Lot and the street facing Common Areas, the Association may exercise any of the remedies found in Article VII, the general enforcement provisions of this Declaration or the Act.
 - 8.31.1 <u>Undeveloped Lots</u>. Lots held by Owners must be maintained including the installation of rail fencing as outlined in 8.12. Owners will be responsible to water and control weeds on Lots and street facing Common Areas adjacent to their Lots.
 - 8.31.2 Tree Removal. Except for the construction of a Dwelling which is approved in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Article, each Owner shall be restricted from removing or modifying trees (4 inches in caliper or larger) which are located upon and naturally grow upon such Owner's Lot, unless the same shall be dead or dying. The only exception to this section relates to the removal of Russian olive trees, which may be removed without restriction. Each such Owner shall be responsible at his own cost and expense to maintain and water all such trees, including any which Declarant may have planted upon such Lot during development of the Subdivision or which are installed by Owner (or predecessor) after approval by the Design Review Committee.

8.31.2.1 All trees, shrubs and other vegetation (excluding annuals) to be installed to the front of any Dwelling or the side yard of any Lot abutting a street shall be approved by the Design Review Committee prior to installation. Any addition to, modification of, or removal of trees and other approved vegetation (including removal of the same because of death which is not thereafter replaced by substitute approved vegetation) that is significantly different from what has previously been approved, shall require prior approval of the Design Review Committee or such improvement shall be deemed a violation of the requirements of Owner to maintain the same and the Design Review Committee shall have the right to require Owner to restore such area to its prior approved condition at the sole cost of Owner. In the event Owner fails to restore such area as required herein, the Association shall have the right to restore the same and the cost of such restoration together with administrative expenses equal to ten percent (10%) of such costs, shall be added to and become part of the Reimbursement Assessment (as set forth in Section 5.5) to which such Lot is subject. The provisions of this Section relating to the removal of trees and shrubs shall not be applicable or binding upon Declarant with respect to the initial clearing, grading and landscaping of the Property including the development of Common Areas and the installations of utilities serving the Subdivision.

- 8.32 Exception for Declarant. The foregoing provisions of this Article VIII shall not apply to any improvement, construction, landscaping, or alteration which is carried out by Declarant on any Lot or on any part of the Common Areas and which occurs at any time prior to the Turnover Date.
- 8.33 <u>Declarant's Obligation</u>. Declarant hereby covenants in favor of each Owner that all improvements of the Common Areas accomplished by it in the Subdivision shall be architecturally compatible with respect to one another.

ARTICLE IX. RIGHTS OF FIRST MORTGAGEE

- 9.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the following provisions shall apply:
 - 9.1.1 Notice of Default. In the event an Owner neglects for a period of sixty (60) days or more to cure any failure on his part to perform his obligations under this Declaration, the Association shall give written notice of such fact to the holder of any first mortgage covering such Owner's lot.
 - 9.1.2 Abandonment, Termination, Etc. Unless all of the holders of first mortgages on the individual Lots have given their prior written approval, neither the Association nor the Owners acting as a group shall be entitled by act, omission or otherwise:

- 9.1.2.1 To abandon or terminate the Subdivision or to abandon or terminate the arrangement which was established by the Declarant and the Plat of the Subdivision;
- 9.1.2.2 To partition or subdivide any Lot or the Common Areas, with the exception of exception of Lot 4 within the Project as described in Section 3.3:
- 9.1.2.3 To abandon, partition, subdivide, encumber, sell, hypothecate, transfer or otherwise encumber all or any part of the Common Areas except for the creating of easements and similar purposes consistent with the intended use of the Common Areas; or
- 9.1.2.4 To use hazard insurance proceeds resulting from damage to any part of the development for any purposes other than the repair, replacement, or reconstruction of such improvements.
- 9.2 <u>Notice of Substantial Damage or Destruction</u>. The Association shall notify all holders of any first mortgage lien or equivalent security interest on a Lot in writing in the event that there occurs any substantial damage to or destruction of any Dwelling or any part of the Common Areas involving an amount in excess of, or reasonably estimated to be in excess of \$15,000.00. Said notice shall be given within thirty (30) days after the Association learns of such damage or destruction.
- 9.3 <u>Condemnation or Eminent Domain Proceedings</u>. The Association shall give written notice to all holders of any first mortgage lien or equivalent security interest of any condemnation proceedings or proposed acquisition of a Dwelling or of any portion of the Common Areas within thirty (30) days after the Association learns of the same.
- 9.4 <u>Hazard Policy to Include Standard Mortgagee Clause</u>. Each hazard policy of the insurance shall include the standard mortgagee clause which either shall be endorsed to provide that any proceeds shall be paid to the Association for the use and benefit of mortgagees as their interests may appear, or shall be otherwise endorsed to fully protect the interest of mortgagees. In addition, the mortgagee clause shall provide that the insurance carrier shall notify each mortgagee at least ten (10) days in advance of the effective date of any reduction in or cancellation of the policy.
- 9.5 <u>Rights Upon Foreclosure of Mortgage</u>. The lien of the assessments provided in Section 1, Article V shall be subordinate to the lien of any First Mortgage upon such Lot; and the holder of a first mortgage (or deed of trust) on a Lot who comes Into possession of the Lot by virtue of foreclosure of such first Mortgage, or in lieu of foreclosure obtains possession by deed or assignment, or any purchaser at a foreclosure sale, will take the Lot free of any claims for unpaid assessments and

charges against the Lot which accrue prior to the time such holder comes into possession of the Lot, except for claims for a share of such assessments or charges resulting from a reallocation of such assessments or charges to all Lots including the mortgage Lot.

- 9.6 Mortgagees' Rights Concerning Amendments. No material amendment to this Declaration, the By-Laws or the Articles of Incorporation of the Association shall be accomplished or effective unless at least two-thirds (2/3) of the mortgagees (based on one vote for each mortgagee) of the individual Lots have given their prior written approval to such amendment. The mortgagees' approval or consent is presumed if the person the Association designates to receive a response does not receive a response within sixty (60) days after the Association sends notice to the mortgagee by certified mail.
- 9.7 <u>Mortgagees' Rights to Inspect Association Records</u>. The holders of first Mortgages shall have the right upon reasonable notice and during business hours to inspect and copy at their own expense all books and financial records of the Association.

ARTICLE X. MISCELLANEOUS

- 10.1 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice required or permitted to be given to any Owner or Member under the provisions of this Declaration shall be deemed to have been properly furnished if mailed, postage prepaid, to the person who appears as a Member or Owner, at the latest address for such person appearing in the records of the Association at the time of mailing.
- 10.2 Amendment. Subject to the provisions of Section 2 of Article VIII of this Declaration any amendment hereto shall require (i) the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of all Class A membership votes, which Members present in person or by proxy are entitled to cast at a meeting duly called for such purpose; and so long as the Class B membership exists, (ii) the written consent of the Declarant. Written notice setting forth the purpose of the meeting and the substance of the amendment proposed shall be sent to all Members at least ten (10) but not more than thirty (30) days prior to the meeting date. The quorum required for any such meeting shall be as follows: At the first meeting called the presence of Members or of proxies entitled to cast fifty percent (50%) of all votes of the Class A Membership shall constitute a quorum. If the quorum is not present at the first meeting, another meeting may be called (subject to the notice requirement set forth in the foregoing portion of this Section 3), at which the number of Members present in person or by proxy shall establish a quorum. No such subsequent meeting shall be held more than ten (10) days' time of the preceding meeting so long as it falls within the same fiscal year. Any amendment authorized pursuant to this Section shall be accomplished through the recordation of an instrument executed by the President or Vice President of the Association, and by the Declarant if the Class B Membership

then exists. In such instrument the President or Vice President of the Association shall certify that the vote required by this Section for amendment has occurred.

- 10.3 <u>Consent in Lieu of Voting</u>. In any case in which this Declaration requires for authorization or approval of a transaction the assent or affirmative vote of a stated percentage of the votes present or represented at a meeting, such requirement may be fully satisfied by obtaining, with or without a meeting, consents in writing to such transaction from Members entitled to cast at least the stated percentage of all membership votes outstanding in connection with the Class of membership considered. The following additional provisions shall govern any application of this Section 10.3:
 - 10.3.1 All necessary consents must be received prior to the expiration of ninety (90) days after the first consent is given by any Member.
 - 10.3.2 The total number of votes required for authorization or approval under this Section shall be determined as of the date on which the last consent is received.
 - 10.3.3 Except as provided in the following sentence, any change in ownership of a Lot which occurs after consent has been obtained from the Owner thereof shall not be considered or taken into account for any purpose. A change in ownership which would otherwise result in an increase in the total number of Class A votes outstanding shall, however, be effective in that regard and shall entitle the new Owner to give or withhold his consent.
 - 10.3.4 The consent of at least one Member whose membership is appurtenant to a Lot owned by more than one Member will be effective, unless a conflicting consent is received from another Member whose membership is appurtenant to the same Lot, then making both consents voice and ineffective.
- 10.4 <u>Lease Provision</u>. Any Owner may lease his Lot and such buildings as are situated thereon; provided, however, that any lease agreement between a Lot Owner and a Lessee must be in writing, and must provide, inter alia, that:
 - 10.4.1 The terms of the lease shall in all respects be subject to the provisions of the Declaration, Articles of the Association, the By-Laws and Rules;
 - 10.4.2 Any failure by the Lessee to comply with the terms of such documents shall constitute a default under the lease; and.
 - 10.4.3 Any infraction of the Governing Documents by a Lessee or guest of a Lessee or Owner shall be the responsibility of the Owner to cure and any related fine shall be an Assessment against the Lot.

10.5 <u>Declarant's Rights Assignable</u>. All or any portion of the rights of Declarant under this Declaration or in any way relating to the Property may be assigned.

10.6 <u>Dissolution</u>. Subject to the restrictions set forth in Article VIII of this Declaration pertaining to mortgagee protection, the Association may be dissolved by the affirmative assent in writing of eighty (80) percent of the votes of each class membership. Upon dissolution of the Association all of its assets (including the Common Areas) may be dedicated or transferred to an appropriate public agency or authority to be used for purposes similar to those provided for In the By-laws, the Articles of Incorporation or this Declaration. In the event such dedication or transfer is not made or is not accepted, the Association's assets shall be transferred to a nonprofit corporation, trust, or other entity to be used for such similar purposes, and each Owner shall continue to be obligated to make assessment payments for the maintenance and upkeep of the Common Areas, common access roadways, curbs, gutters and sidewalks on a pro rata basis which conforms substantially with the assessment procedure, terms and conditions set forth in Article V of this Declaration.

10.7 <u>Declarant's Covenant to Construct Common Areas</u>. Declarant hereby covenants to construct and complete all Common Area improvements at the entrance and along the roadways of the Project, as defined in its landscaping plan and that are indicated on the Plat, within twelve (12) months of the filing of this Declaration in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah. Nothing in this section shall require the Declarant to make any improvements to Common Areas south and east of lots 8, 9, and 14 shown as open space on the Plat.

10.8 <u>Interpretation</u>. The captions which precede the Articles and Sections of this Declaration are for convenience only and shall in no way affect the manner in which any provision hereof is construed. Whenever the context so requires, the singular shall include the plural, the plural shall include the singular, the whole shall include any party thereof, and any gender shall include the other gender. The invalidity or unenforceability of any portion of this Declaration shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remainder hereof.

10.9 <u>Covenants to Run With Land</u>. This Declaration and all provisions hereof shall constitute covenants to run with the land or equitable servitudes, as the case may be, and shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the Declarant, and all parties who hereafter acquire any interest in a Lot or in the Common areas shall be subject to the terms of this Declaration and the provisions of any rules, regulations, agreements, instruments, and determinations contemplated by this Declaration; and failure to comply with any of the foregoing shall be grounds for an action by the Association or an aggrieved Owner for the recovery of damages, or for injunctive relief, or both. By acquiring any interest in a Lot or in the Common Areas, the party acquiring such interest consents to, and agrees to be bound by, each and every provision of this Declaration.

10.10 <u>Effective Date</u>. This Declaration and any amendment hereof shall take effect upon its being filed for record in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah.

10.11 <u>Lenders' Agreement of Subordination</u>. By its execution of this Declaration, the undersigned lender, secured by one or more Lots located in the Subdivision (hereinafter the "Lender"), and each of them agrees, covenants and declares that this Declaration shall be senior in priority to such lender's interest as lien holder, regardless of when Lender may have obtained a lien, mortgage, deed of trust, and/or security agreement, as such instrument is described below by such Lender's signature (herein collectively "lien") and such lien shall be subordinate to and subject to this Declaration notwithstanding the fact that this Declaration is recorded later in time than the date such lender acquired a lien.

10.12 <u>Trustee.</u> Pursuant to section 57-8a-212(j) of the Act, the Declarant hereby conveys and warrants pursuant to U.C.A. Sections 57-1-20 and 57-8a-402 to Debra Griffiths Handley, attorney at law, as trustee, with power of sale, the Lot and all improvements to the Lot for the purpose of securing payment of assessments under the terms of the Declaration. The Declarant may replace the trustee at any time so long as the trustee qualifies under Subsection 57-1-21(1)(a)(i) or (iv).

EXECUTED the day and year first above written.

L&M PARTNERS, LLC

Daniel Luster

Managing Member

STATE OF UTAH) : ss. COUNTY OF WASATCH)

On the \(\sqrt{day} \) day of \(\sqrt{day} \), 2014, personally appeared before me Daniel Luster, who being duly sworn did say that he is the Managing Member of L&M Partners, LLC, and that the within and foregoing instrument was signed in behalf of said company by authority of a resolution of its members in accordance with its operating agreement and duly acknowledged to me that he executed the same.



Bud Walson

Notary Public

APPENDIX A: LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF FARM SPRINGS SUBDIVISION AND ADDRESS TABLE

BEGINNING AT A POINT 269,28 FEET SOUTH AND 72.39 FEET WEST FROM THE 1999 WASATCH COUNTY MONUMENT FOR THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SECTION 34, TOWNSHIP 3 SOUTH, RANGE 4 EAST, SALT LAKE BASE AND MERIDIAN (BASIS OF BEARINGS BEING S89°17'40"W BETWEEN MONUMENTS FOR THE NORTHEAST AND NORTH QUARTER CORNERS OF SECTION 34); AND RUNNING THENCE S00°17'41" E 81.45 FEET; THENCE TO AND ALONG A FENCE LINE THE FOLLOWING FIVE COURSES: (1) S87°36'26" W 176.59 FEET, (2) S00°45'20" E 132.01 FEET, (3) S86°55'50"W 36.31 FEET, (4) S00°17'41"E 100.91 FEET, (5) N89°55'18"W 104.43 FEET; THENCE LEAVING SAID FENCE LINE AND FOLLOWING A BOUNDRY LINE AGREEMENT WITH K&N LAND (ENTRY 399209 WASATCH CO. RECORDS) THE FOLLOWING SIX COURSES: (1) S85°31'39" W 54.40 FEET, (2) N01°35'37" E 81.61 FEET, (3) S85°17'01"W 398.24 FEET, (4) ALONG A FENCE LINE S13°59'48"W 116.47 FEET, (5) ALONG A FENCE LINE S24°27'20"W 65.90 FEET, (6) ALONG A FENCE LINE S84°41'38" E 192.83 FEET, THENCE S01°18'56" W 471.46 FEET; THENCE ALONG A FENCE AND BOUNDRY LINE AGREEMENT WITH SIGGARD (ENTRY 398996 WASATCH CO. RECORDS) N79°43'39"W 371.94 FEET; THENCE ALONG A BOUNDARY LINE AGREEMENT WITH TEN STAR DEVELOPMENT, INC. (ENTRY 398832 WASATCH CO. RECORDS) THE FOLLOWING FOUR COURSES: (1) N13°31'59"E 57.18 FEET, (2) N86°06'49"W 456.06 FEET TO A POINT ON AN EXISTING FENCE LINE. (3) THENCE ALONG SAID FENCE N16°01'32"E 534.31 FEET, (4) THENCE LEAVING SAID FENCE LINE N00°21'12"E 538.36 FEET TO THE SOUTHERLY BOUNDARY OF MIDWAY FARMS SUBDIVISION; THENCE N86°42'19"E ALONG SAID SUBDIVISION BOUDARY 1292.98 FEET; THENCE S00°17'41"E 50.00 FEET TO THE NORTHERLY BOUNDARY OF THE POPE SMALL SUBDIVISION; THENCE ALONG SAID BOUNDARY THE FOLLOWING THREE COURSES AND DISTANCES: (1) S89°42'19"W 212.62 FEET, (2) S00°17'41"E 220.29 FEET, (3) N89°42'19"E 212.62 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING. **CONTAINS 23.52 ACRES**

LOT	ADDRESS
1	136 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
2	104 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
3	76 WEST FARMS SPRINGS ROAD
4	52 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
5	45 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
6	71 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
7	99 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
8	121 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
	143 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
9	560 NORTH MERIWETHER WAY
	175 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
10	559 NORTH MERIWETHER WAY
11	197 WEST FARM SPRINGS ROAD
12	545 NORTH MERIWETHER WAY
13	541 NORTH MERIWETHER WAY
14	542 NORHT MERIWETHER WAY

APPENDIX B: BYLAWS

FARM SPRINGS OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC.

BYLAWS

Pursuant to the provisions of the Utah Community Association Act (Title 57, Chapter 8a, Utah Code Annotated), Utah Revised Nonprofit Corporation Act (Title 16, Chapter 6a, Utah Code Annotated), the Board of Trustees of Farm Springs Owners Association, Inc., and L&M Partners, LLC, as Declarant under the Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions of Farm Springs, hereby adopts the following Bylaws.

ARTICLE I

NAME AND PRINCIPAL OFFICE

- 1.1. <u>Name</u>. The name of the nonprofit corporation is "Farm Springs Owners Association, Inc." hereinafter referred to as the "Association".
- 1.2. Offices. The initial principal office of the Association shall be situated in Midway City, Wasatch County, State of Utah.
- 1.3. Application to Project. The provisions of these Bylaws are applicable to the residential housing project known as the Farm Springs Subdivision, in Midway City, Utah (the "Project"). All present and future Owners, sometimes referred to as Members, and their tenants, future tenants, guests, employees, Mortgagees and any other persons who might use the facilities of the Project in any manner are subject to the regulations set forth in these Bylaws, in the Articles of Incorporations for the Association, and in the Declaration of Conditions, Covenants and Restrictions ("Declaration") recorded or to be recorded in the office of the Wasatch County Recorder and applicable to the Project. The mere acquisition or rental of any Lot in the Project or the mere act of occupancy of any Lot will signify that these Bylaws are accepted, ratified, and will be observed.

ARTICLE II

DEFINITIONS

2.1. <u>Definitions</u>. Unless otherwise specifically provided herein, the definitions contained in the Declaration are incorporated in these Bylaws by reference.

ARTICLE III

POWER OF THE ASSOCIATION

- 3.1. <u>Powers.</u> The Association shall have all the powers conferred upon it by the Declaration and all powers allowed by law which are necessary or convenient for accomplishment of any of its purposes, including all powers referred to or described in Utah Code Annotated sections 16-6a-302 through 16-6a-304.
- 3.2. <u>Limitations</u>. The Association is not organized for pecuniary profit. Notwithstanding the breadth of the foregoing portion of this Article: (i) no dividend shall be paid to, no part of the Association's funds shall be distributed to, and no part of any net income of the Association shall inure to the benefit of any of its Members, Trustees, or Officers or any other Person; and (ii) the powers of the Association shall be subject to all limitations or restrictions contained herein or in the Declaration.

ARTICLE IV

MEMBERSHIP, MEETINGS, AND VOTING RIGHTS

- 4.1. <u>Membership.</u> Every Owner shall be a Member of the Association. Membership in the Association shall be mandatory, shall be appurtenant to the Lot in which the Owner has the necessary interest, and shall not be separated from the Lot to which it appertains. Neither the issuance nor the holding of shares of stock shall be necessary to evidence Membership in the Association.
- 4.2. Membership List. The Association shall maintain up-to-date records showing the name and address of each person who is a Member, as well as a phone number and email address, and the Lot to which the Membership of such person is appurtenant. The address of a Member shall be deemed to be the address of the Lot situated in the Project unless the Association is otherwise advised.
 - 4.2.1. In the event of any transfer of a fee or undivided fee interest in a Lot, either the transferor or transferee shall furnish the Association with evidence establishing that the transfer has occurred and that the deed or other instrument accomplishing the transfer is of record in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah.
 - 4.2.2. The Association may for all purposes act and rely on the information concerning Members and Lot Ownership which is thus acquired by it or, at its option, the Association may act and rely on current Ownership information respecting any Lot or Lots which is obtained from the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah.
 - 4.3. Voting Rights. The Association shall have two class of voting

Membership. Declarant shall be the only Class B Member and shall be entitled to cast two (2) votes for each Lot it owns in the election of Trustees and for any other matter that is presented to the Association. All other Owners shall be Class A Members and shall be entitled to cast one (1) vote for each Lot owned in the election of Trustees and for any other matter that is presented to the Association.

- 4.4. <u>Multiple Ownership Interests</u>. In the event there is more than one Owner of a Lot, the vote relating to such Lot shall be exercised as such Owners may determine among themselves. A vote cast at any Association meeting by any of such Owners, whether in person or by proxy, shall be conclusively presumed to be the vote attributable to the Lot concerned unless an objection is immediately made by another Owner of the same Lot. In the event such an objection is made, the vote involved shall not be counted for any purpose whatsoever other than to determine whether a quorum exists.
- 4.5. <u>Annual Meetings</u>. The annual meeting of the Members shall be held any time between October 1 and December 31, at the time designated by the Board of Trustees or on such other annual date and time fixed by the Board of Trustees, at the Project or some reasonable location in Wasatch County, Utah. The annual meeting of the Members may not be held on a legal holiday. The purpose of the annual meeting shall be the election of Trustees and the transaction of such other business as may come before the Members. If election of Trustees is not held during the time designated herein for an annual meeting, the Board of Trustees shall cause such election to be held at a special meeting of the Members as soon thereafter as is convenient, unless a specific date is required herein (e.g. See section 4.11).
- 4.6. <u>Special Meetings</u>. A special meeting of the Members for any purpose or purposes may be called by the Declarant during the period of Declarant control, the President, by the Board of Trustees, or upon the written request of Members holding not less than sixty-seven percent (67%) of the total votes of the Association, such written request to state the purpose or purposes of the meeting and to be delivered to the Board of Trustees or the President.
- 4.7. <u>Place of Meeting</u>. The Board of Trustees may designate any place within Wasatch County, Utah, as the place of any annual meeting or for any special meeting called by the Board. If no designation is made, the place of meeting shall be the principal office of the Association. A waiver of notice signed by all Members may designate any place, either within or without the State of Utah, as the place for holding such meeting.
- 4.8. Notice of Meetings. Written notice of each meeting of the Members shall be given by, or at the direction of, the Secretary of the Association or person authorized to call the meeting, at least fifteen (15) days and not more than sixty (60) days before such meeting to each Member entitled to vote thereat, by either (a) mailing a copy of such notice by regular U.S. mail, postage prepaid, addressed to the Member's address last appearing on the records of the Association, or supplied by such Member to the Association for the purpose of notice, or (b) using an electronic method which may

include text message, email, facsimile or the association website, if any exists. Any Member may demand, however, that he receive notice by mail. Any notice provided to the Members hereunder shall specify the place, day and hour of the meeting, and include a description of any matter or matters that shall be approved by the Members. In the case of a special meeting, the purpose for which the meeting is being called shall be described.

- 4.9. <u>Waiver of Notice</u>. Any notice required to be given to a Member may be waived by the Member entitled thereto signing a waiver thereof, whether before or after the time states therein, and the signing of such waiver shall, for all purposes, be equivalent to the giving of such notice. Each waiver shall be delivered to the Board of Trustees, the Secretary of the Association or the Board's designee so appointed.
- 4.10. <u>Voting by Proxy.</u> At each meeting of the Members, each Member entitled to vote shall be entitled to vote in person or by proxy; provided, however, that the right to vote by proxy shall exist only where the instrument authorizing such proxy to act shall have been executed by the Member himself or by his attorney thereunto duly authorized in writing pursuant to Utah Code Ann. section 16-6a-712(2)(a).
- 4.10.1 If a Membership is jointly held, the instrument authorizing a proxy to act must have been executed by at least on Member holding such Membership or their attorneys thereunto duly authorized in writing.
- 4.10.2. Such instrument authorizing a proxy to act shall be delivered to the Secretary of the Association or to such other officer or person who may be acting as secretary of the meeting by the deadline cited in the notice of the meeting. The secretary of the meeting shall enter a record of all such proxies in the minutes of the meeting.
- 4.10.3. An appointment of proxy shall be valid for eleven (11) months, unless a different period is expressly provided in the authorizing instrument.
- 4.11. Quorum. The presence at the meeting of Members entitled to cast, or of proxies entitled to cast 50% of the votes of the membership (excluding those Lots with voting rights suspended) shall constitute a quorum for any action except as otherwise provided in the Articles, the Declaration, or these Bylaws. If, however, such a quorum shall not be present or represented at any meeting, the Members entitled to vote thereat shall adjourn the meeting and postpone it to another date and time within ten (10) days' time so long as it falls within the same fiscal year, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, and those Members that are represented or present for any purpose at the postponed meeting shall constitute a quorum for action on the matters noticed.
- 4.12. <u>Votes</u>. With respect to each matter, including the election of Trustees, submitted to a vote of the Members, each Member entitled to vote at the meeting shall have the right to cast, in person or by proxy, a vote appertaining to the Lot owned by such Member. The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the Members present or represented by proxy at a meeting at which a quorum was initially

present shall be necessary for the adoption of any matter voted on by the Members, unless a greater proportion is required by the Articles of Incorporation, these Bylaws, the Declaration, or Utah law. The election of Trustees shall be by secret ballot. If a Membership is jointly held, all or any holders thereof may attend each meeting of the Members, but such holders must act unanimously to cast the votes relating to their joint membership.

- 4.13. Waiver of Irregularities. All inaccuracies and/or irregularities in calls or notices of meetings and in the manner of voting, form of proxies, and/or method of ascertaining Members present shall be deemed waived if no objection thereto is made at the meeting.
- 4.14. <u>Informal Action by Members</u>. Any action that is required or permitted to be taken at a meeting of the Members may be taken without a meeting, if a consent in writing, setting forth the action so taken, shall be signed by 67% of the Members entitled to vote with respect to the subject matter thereof.
- 4.15. <u>Action by Written Ballot</u>. Any action that may be taken at any annual, regular or special meeting of the Members may be taken without a meeting if the nonprofit corporation delivers a written ballot to every Member entitled to vote on the matter. A written ballot shall set forth each proposed action and provide an opportunity to vote for or against each proposed action.
- 4.15.1. Quorum for Vote by Written Ballot. Approval by written ballot shall be valid only when the time by which all ballot must be received by the Association has passed so that a quorum can be determined and the number of approvals equals or exceeds the number of votes that would be required to approve the matter at a meeting at which the total number of votes cast was the same as the number of votes cast by ballot. Under this section, the number of votes cast by written ballot constitutes a quorum for action on the matter.
- 4.15.2. All solicitations for votes by written ballot shall indicate the number of responses needed to meet the quorum requirements, state the percentage of approvals necessary to approve each matter other than election of Trustees; specify the time by which a ballot must be received by the Association in order to be counted; and be accompanied by a written information sufficient to permit each person casting the ballot to reach an informed decision on the matter.
- 4.15.3. No written ballot timely cast by a Member entitled to vote may be revoked.
- 4.15.4. A written ballot delivered to every Member entitled to vote on the matter may also be used in connection with any annual, regular or special meeting of Members, thereby allowing Members the choice of either voting in person or by written ballot delivered by a Member to the Association in lieu of attendance at such meeting.

Any written ballot shall be counted equally with the votes of Members in attendance at any meeting for every purpose, including satisfaction of a quorum requirement.

ARTICLE V

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

- 5.1. <u>Management</u>. In connection with the Association, the business, property and affairs of the project shall be managed, operated and maintained by the Owners or Members and in particular by a Board of Trustees (referred to as Management Committee under the Act) as agent for the Owners or Members.
- 5.2. <u>Initial Board.</u> The initial three (3)-member Board of Trustees shall be appointed by the Declarant and shall serve until the first meeting of the Association after the Turnover Date, at which time an election of all of the members of the Board shall be conducted. The Declaration establishes a period of Declarant control of the Association during which the Declarant or persons designated by it have authority to appoint and remove Trustees and officers on the Board. The period of Declarant control shall terminate sixty (60) days of the following occurring:
 - 5.2.1. At least two (2) year passes following the date on which this Declaration is filed for record in the office of the County Recorder of Wasatch County, Utah, and the total number of votes held by all Class A Members equals the total number of votes held by the Class B Member.
 - 5.2.2. Prior to the Turnover Date, the Declarant may voluntarily surrender the right to appoint and remove members of the Board, but may require that the following actions of the Board be approved by the Declarant before they become effective:
 - 5.2.2.1. Increasing the Annual Assessment amount in any fiscal year;
 - 5.2.2.2. Dedicating any Property within the Subdivision to another Person, entity or governmental agency;
 - 5.2.2.3. Proposing an amendment or modification of a provision of this Declaration, the Bylaws or the Articles;
 - 5.2.2.4. Amending or modifying the Design Guidelines in any substantive way that would change or impact the philosophy of the Subdivision as noted in the Design Guidelines as referenced in Article VIII;
 - 5.2.2.5. Adopting or amending a Rule;

- 5.2.2.6. Expanding the Subdivision;
- 5.2.2.7. Merging with another community association; or
- 5.2.2.8. Any other action that the Declarant would have had the unilateral right to do prior to the Turnover Date.
- 5.2.3. Within sixty (60) days following the Turnover Date, the Owners shall elect a Board of three (3) and not more than five (5) trustees. The Board members and officers shall take office upon election. Thereafter, at each annual meeting, the Association shall elect the trustees to fill those positions becoming vacant at such meeting pursuant to this section.
- 5.3. Number, Tenure, and Qualifications. The Board of Trustees shall be composed of at least three (3) and not more than five (5) Members. Each Trustee of the Board shall be a Lot Owner. Trustees shall serve for terms of one (1) year beginning immediately upon their election by the Association. Trustees shall serve until their respective successors are elected, or until death, resignation or removal. In the event a Lot is owned by a corporation, partnership, trust or other legal entity other than a natural person, then any shareholder, officer or director of such corporation, partner of such partnership, beneficiary or individual trustee of such trust, or manager of such other legal entity, shall be eligible to serve as a Trustee of the Board. Any change in the number of Trustees may be made only by amendment of the Declaration.
- 5.4. Regular Meetings. The regular annual meeting of the Board of Trustees shall be held without notice, other than this Bylaw, immediately after and at the same place as the annual meeting of the Members. The Board of Trustees may provide by resolution the time and place, within Wasatch County, State of Utah, for the holding of such additional regular meetings without notice other than such resolution. Trustees may participate in and/or conduct the meeting by any means of communication by which all trustees participating may hear each other during the meeting. No regular meeting shall be held on a legal holiday.
- 5.5. Special Meetings. Special meetings of the Board of Trustees shall be held when called by the President of the Association, or by any two (2) trustees, after not less than forty-eight (48) hours' notice to each trustee, unless all trustees waive notice in writing. If notice be given by electronic mail, such notice shall be deemed to be delivered when the Trustee acknowledges receipt to the individual sending notice. The person or persons authorized to call special meetings of the Board of Trustees may fix any place, within Wasatch County, State of Utah, as the place for holding any special meeting of the Board of Trustees called by such person or persons. Trustees may participate in and/or conduct the meeting by any means of communication by which all trustees participating may hear each other during the meeting.
 - 5.6. Quorum and Manner of Acting. A majority of the Trustees in office shall

constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the Board of Trustees. The act of a majority of the Trustees present at any meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Board of Trustees. The Trustees shall act only as a Board, and individual Trustees shall have no powers as such.

- 5.7. <u>Compensation</u>. No Trustee of the Association shall be compensated as a Trustee; provided, however, that Trustees may be reimbursed for expenses incurred in performance of their duties as Trustees and, except as otherwise provided in these Bylaws, may be compensated for services rendered to the Association other than in their capacities as Trustees.
- 5.8. Resignation and Removal. A Trustee may resign at any time by delivering a written resignation to either the President or the Board of Trustees. Unless otherwise specified therein, such resignation shall take effect upon delivery. Any Trustee may be removed at any time for or without cause, upon a unilateral action of the Declarant before the Turnover and thereafter, by the affirmative vote of sixty percent (60%) of the total votes of the Association at a special meeting of the Members duly called for such purpose.
- 5.9. <u>Vacancies</u>. If vacancies shall occur in the Board of Trustees, the Trustees then in office shall continue to act, and such vacancies, though less than a quorum, in any way approved by such Trustees at the meeting. Any vacancies in the Board of Trustees occurring by reason of the Members' removal of a Trustee may be filled by election by the Members at the meeting at which such Trustee is removed. Any Trustee elected or appointed hereunder to fill a vacancy shall serve for the unexpired term of his predecessor or for the term of the newly created Trusteeship, as the case may be.
- 5.10. <u>Informal Action by Trustees</u>. Any action that is required or permitted to be taken at a meeting of the Board of Trustees may be taken without a meeting, if a consent in writing, setting forth the action so taken, shall be signed by all of the Trustees.
- 5.11. Waiver of Notice. Any notice required to be given to a Trustee may be waived by the Trustee entitled thereto signing a waiver thereof, whether before or after the time stated therein, and the signing of such waiver shall, for all purposes, be equivalent to the giving of such notice. Attendance of a Trustee at any meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting unless such Trustee is attending the meeting for the sole and express purpose of objecting to the transaction of any business at the meeting because the meeting was not lawfully called or convened.
- 5.12. <u>Authority to Act</u>. The Board of Trustees shall have, and is hereby granted, the following authority and powers:
- 5.12.1. The authority to execute and record, on behalf of all Lot Owners, any amendment to the Declaration or exhibits therein, which has been approved by the vote or consent necessary to authorize such amendment;

- 5.12.2. The authority to enter into contracts which in any way concerns the project, so long. as any vote or consent of the Lot Owners necessitated by the subject matter of the agreement has been obtained;
- 5.12.3. The power and authority to convey or transfer any interest in real property, so long as any vote or consent necessary under the circumstances has been obtained:
- 5.12.4. The power and authority to purchase, otherwise acquire, and accept title to, any interest in real property, so long as such action has been authorized by any vote or consent which is necessary under the circumstances;
- 5.12.5. The authority to promulgate such reasonable rules, regulations, and procedures as maybe necessary or desirable to aid the Board in carrying out any of its functions or to insure that the Project is maintained and used in a manner consistent with the interests of the Owners;
- 5.12.6. The power and authority to perform any other acts and enter into any other transactions which may be reasonably necessary for the Board to perform its functions as agents for the Owners; and
- 5.12.7. The power to bring, prosecute and settle litigation for itself, the Association and the property, provided that it shall make no settlement which results in an uninsured liability against the Association, or the Property in excess of \$10,000.00 without prior approval of a majority of Lot Owners.
- 5.13. <u>Manager</u>. The Board may carry out its obligations through a project manager. It is to the discretion of the Board whether any manager so engaged shall be either an independent contractor and or employee of the Association.
- 5.14. <u>Board Determination Binding on Owners.</u> In the event of any dispute or disagreement between any Owners relating to the Property, or any question of interpretation or application of the provisions hereof, the determination thereof by the Board shall be final and binding on each and all of the Owners.
- 5.15. After the election of the trustees of the first Board of Trustees following the Turnover, Declarant may execute, acknowledge and record a declaration stating the names of the newly elected Board. Thereafter, any two (2) persons who are designated of record as being members of the most recent Board, whether or not they are still members, may execute, acknowledge and record a declaration stating the names of all of the members of the then current Board of Trustees. The most recently recorded evidence or copy of such declaration shall be prima facie evidence that the persons named therein are of the incumbent members of the Board and shall be conclusive evidence thereof in favor of all persons who rely thereon in good faith.

ARTICLE VI

OFFICERS

- 6.1. <u>Number</u>. The officers of the Association shall be a President, a Vice President, a Secretary and a Treasurer.
- 6.2. Election, Tenure, and Qualifications. The officers of the Association shall be chosen by the Board of Trustees annually at the regular annual meeting of the Board of Trustees. In the event of failure to choose officers at such regular annual meeting of the Board of Trustees, officers may be chosen at any regular or special meeting of the Board of Trustees. Each such officer (whether chosen at a regular annual meeting of the Board of Trustees or otherwise) shall hold his office until the next ensuing regular annual meeting of the Board of Trustees and until his successor shall have been chosen and qualified, or until his death, or until his resignation or removal in the manner provided in these Bylaws, whichever first occurs. Any one person may hold any two or more of such offices, except that the President may not also be the Secretary or the Treasurer. No person holding two or more offices shall act in or execute any instrument in the capacity of more than one office. The President, the Vice President, the Secretary and the Treasurer shall be and remain Members of the Association during the entire term of their respective offices and shall be a Trustee.
- 6.3. Subordinate Officers. The Board of Trustees may from time to time appoint such other officers or agents as it may deem advisable, each of whom shall have such title, hold office for such period, have such authority, and perform such duties as the Board of Trustees may from time to time determine. The Board of Trustees may from time to time delegate to any officer or agent the power to appoint any such subordinate officers or agents and to prescribe their respective titles, terms of office, authorities, and duties. Subordinate officers need not be Members or Trustees of the Association.
- 6.4. <u>Resignation and Removal</u>. Any officer may resign at any time by delivering a written resignation to the President or the Board of Trustees. Unless otherwise specified therein, such resignation shall take effect upon delivery. Any officer may be removed by the Board of Trustees at any time, for or without cause.
- 6.5. <u>Vacancies and Newly Created Offices</u>. If any vacancy shall occur in any office by reason of death, resignation, removal, disqualification, or any other cause, or if a new office shall be created, such vacancies or newly created offices may be filled by the Board of Trustees at any regular or special meeting.
- 6.6. The President. In the inaugural year of the Association, the Declarant shall serve as the President. The President shall preside at meetings of the Board of Trustees at meetings of the Members. He shall sign on behalf of the Association all conveyances, mortgages, documents, and contracts, and shall do and perform all other acts and things

that the Board of Trustees may require of him.

- 6.7. <u>The Vice President</u>. In the event of the President's absence or inability to act, the Vice President shall have the powers of the President. He shall perform such other duties as the Board of Trustees may impose upon him.
- 6.8. The Secretary. The Secretary shall keep the minutes of the Association and shall maintain such books and records as these Bylaws, the Declaration, or any resolution of the Board of Trustees may require him to keep. He shall be the custodian of the seal of the Association, if any, and shall affix such seal, if any, to all papers and instruments requiring the same. He shall perform such other duties as the Board of Trustees may require of him.
- 6.9. <u>The Treasurer</u>. The Treasurer shall have the custody and control of the funds of the Association, subject to the action of the Board of Trustees, and shall, when requested by the President to do so, report the state of the finances of the Association at each annual meeting of the Members and at any meeting of the Board of Trustees. He shall perform such other duties as the Board of Trustees may require of him.
- 6.10. <u>Compensation</u>. No officer shall receive compensation for any services that he may render to the Association as an officer, except for expenses incurred. Officers may be compensated for services rendered to the Association other than in their capacities as officers.

ARTICLE VII

COMMITTEES

- 7.1. <u>Designation of Committees</u>. The Board of Trustees may from time to time by resolution designate such committees as it may deem appropriate in carrying out its duties, responsibilities, functions, and powers. The Membership of each such committee designated hereunder shall include at least one (1) Trustee. No committee Member shall receive compensation for services that he may render to the Association as a committee Member; provided, however, that committee Members may be reimbursed for expenses incurred in performance of their duties as committee Members and (except as otherwise provided in these Bylaws) may be compensated for services rendered to the Association other than in their capacities as committee Members.
- 7.2. <u>Proceedings of Committees</u>. Each committee designated hereunder by the Board of Trustees may appoint its own presiding and recording officers and may meet at such places and times and upon such notice as such committee may from time to time determine. Each such committee shall keep record of its proceedings and shall regularly report such proceedings to the Board of Trustees.
 - 7.3. Quorum and Manner of Acting. At each meeting of any committee

designated hereunder by the Board of Trustees, the presence of committee Members constituting at least two-thirds of the authorized Membership of such committee shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, and the act of a majority of the committee Members present at any meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of such committee. The Members of any committee designated by the Board of Trustees hereunder shall act only as a committee, and the individual Members thereof shall have no powers as such.

- 7.4. <u>Resignation and Removal</u>. Any Member of any committee designated hereunder by the Board of Trustees may resign at any time by delivering a written resignation either to the President, the Board of Trustees, or the presiding officer of the committee of which he is a Member. Unless otherwise specified therein, such resignation shall take effect upon delivery. The Board of Trustees may at any time, for or without cause, remove any Member of any committee designated by it hereunder.
- 7.5. <u>Vacancies</u>. If any vacancy shall occur in any committee designated by the Board of Trustees hereunder, due to disqualification, death, resignation, removal, or otherwise, the remaining committee Members shall, until the filling of such vacancy, constitute the then total authorized Membership of the committee and, provided that two or more committee Members are remaining, may continue to act. Such vacancy may be filled at any meeting of the Board of Trustees.

ARTICLE VIII

INDEMNIFICATION

8.1. Indemnification Against Third Party Actions. The Association shall have the power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending, or completed action, suit, or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Association) by reason of the fact that he is or was a Trustee, officer, employee, manager or agent of the Association, or is or was serving at the request of the Association as a Trustee, officer, employee, or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit, or proceeding, if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Association, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, has no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit, or proceeding by an adverse Judgment, order, or settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Association and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.

- 8.2. <u>Insurance</u>. The Association shall purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who was or is a Trustee, officer, employee, manager or agent of the Association, or who was or is serving at the request of the Association as a Trustee, Trustee, officer, employee, or agent of another corporation, entity, or enterprise (whether for profit or not for profit), against any liability asserted against him or incurred by him in any such capacity or arising out of his status as such, whether or not the Association would have the power to indemnify him against such liability under the laws of the State of Utah, as the same may hereafter be amended or modified.
- 8.3. <u>Payments and Premiums</u>. All indemnification payments made, and all insurance premiums for insurance maintained, pursuant to this Article shall constitute expenses of the Association and shall be paid with funds from the Common Expense Fund referred to in the Declaration.

ARTICLE IX

COMMON EXPENSES / ASSESSMENTS

- 9.1. All Common Expenses shall be assessed in accordance with the Declaration.
- 9.2. No Owner shall be exempt from liability for Common Expenses by waiver of the use or enjoyment of any of the Project or by abandonment of his or her Lot.
- 9.3. The Treasurer shall keep detailed records of all receipts and expenditures, including expenditures affecting the Project, specifying and itemizing the maintenance, repair and replacement expenses of the Project and any other expenses incurred. Such records shall be available for examination by the Owners during regular business hours. In accordance with the actions of the Board of Trustees in assessing Common Expenses against the Lots, the Treasurer shall keep an accurate record of such Assessments and of the payments thereof by each Owner.
- 9.4. All Assessments shall be a separate, distinct and personal liability of the Owner at the time each Assessment is made. The Board of Trustees shall have the right and remedies contained in the Act and in the Declaration to enforce the collection of Assessments.
- 9.5. Any Person who shall have entered into a written agreement to purchase a Lot, by written request directed to the Association, shall be entitled to obtain a written statement from the Treasurer, or a manager if one has been so retained, setting forth the amount of the monthly, quarterly, annual or other periodic Assessments and the amount of unpaid Assessments charged against such Lot or its Owner(s), and if such statement does not reveal the full amount of the unpaid Assessments as of the date it is rendered, neither the purchaser nor the Lot shall be liable for the payment of an amount in excess of the unpaid Assessments shown thereon, provided that the former Owner shall remain so liable. The Association shall provide the written statement required herein within fifteen

- (15) calendar days, unless the Association seeks to enforce a Lien it has recorded against the Lot which will require the Association to provide the statement within five (5) business days.
- 9.5.1. All requests under this section shall be made in writing to the Association's primary contact for these types of requests or Manager is one has been retained, contain the name, telephone number and address of the person making the request, and the facsimile number or email address for delivery of the payoff information. The request shall also be accompanied by a written consent for the release of the information which identifies the person requesting the information as a person to whom the payoff information may be released and signed and dated by the Owner of the Lot for which the payoff information is requested. The Board of Trustees is authorized to require a \$50.00 fee for furnishing such statements, but may not demand that the fee be paid before the closing of the sales transaction.
- 9.5.2. Any such excess which cannot be promptly collected from the former Owner shall be reassessed by the Board of Trustees as a Common Expense to be collected from Owners, including without limitation the purchaser of such Lot, his or her successors and assigns. The new Owner shall, and the former Owner shall not, be liable for any Assessments made after the date of transfer of title, even though the Common Expenses incurred or the advances made by the Board of Trustees for the Assessment is made relating in whole or in part to any period to that date.
- 9.6. In addition to the statements issuable to purchasers, the Board of Trustees shall, upon fifteen (15) days' prior written request, provide to any Owner, to any Person who shall have entered into a binding agreement to purchase a Lot and to any Mortgagee, on request at reasonable intervals a current statement of unpaid Assessments for Common Expenses with respect to a Lot. The Board of Trustees is authorized to require a reasonable fee up to \$25.00 for furnishing such statements.
- 9.7. In any case where all or part of any Assessment for Common Expenses and capital contributions and for any expenses of and advances by the Board of Trustees cannot be promptly collected from the Persons or entities liable therefor under the Declaration or these Bylaws, the Board of Trustees shall reassess the same as a Common Expense without prejudice to its right to collection against such Persons or entities, or without prejudice to its lien for such Common Assessments.

ARTICLE X

LITIGATION

10.1. If any action is brought by a member of the Board of Trustees on behalf of the Association, the expenses of suit, including reasonable attorney's fees, shall be a Common Expense. Except as otherwise provided, if any action is brought against the Owners or against the Board of Trustees or the officers, employees, managers or agents

thereof in their capacities as such, with the result that the ultimate liability asserted would, if proved, be borne by all the Owners, the expenses of suit, including attorney's fees, shall be a Common Expense. If any action is brought against one or more, but less than all Owners, with the result that the ultimate liability would, if proved, be borne solely by such Owners, the expenses of suit, including attorney's fees, shall not be charged to or borne by the other Owners as a Common Expense or otherwise.

10.2. Except as otherwise provided by the Act, any action brought against the Association, the Board of Trustees, or the officers, employees, managers or agents thereof, in their respective capacities as such, or the Project as a whole, shall be directed to the Board of Trustees, and shall be defended by the Board of Trustees; and the Owners or Mortgagees shall have no right to participate in such defense other than through the Board of Trustees. Actions against one or more, but less than all Owners, shall be directed to such Owners, who shall promptly give written notice thereof to the Board of Trustees, and shall be defended by such Owners.

ARTICLE XI

RULES, REGULATIONS AND DESIGN CRITEREON / ABATEMENT AND ENJOYMENT OF VIOLATIONS BY OWNERS

- 11.1. <u>Rules and Regulations</u>. The Board of Trustees may from time to time adopt, amend, repeal, and enforce reasonable rules and regulations governing the use and operation of the Project, to the extent that such rules and regulations are not inconsistent with the rights and duties set forth in the Articles of Incorporation, the Declaration, or these Bylaws.
- 11.1.1. During the period of Declarant control, the Declarant may unilaterally adopt, amend and/or repeal any rule, regulation or design criterion as permitted under the Declaration.
- 11.1.2. Once the period of Declarant control expires, Members (a) shall be provided with copies of all proposed changes to rules, regulations and Design Guidelines in the same manner notice for a meeting is given at least fifteen (15) days before the Board of Trustees will meet to consider a change; (b) be provided an opportunity to be heard at a Board meeting before the Board takes action on the proposed changes; and (c) be provided copies of the changes once approved by the Board in the same manner as notice to a meeting is given within fifteen (15) days after the date of the Board meeting. A violation of such rules, regulations or design criterion shall be deemed a violation of the terms hereof.
- 11.1.3. The Board of Trustees may adopt a rule or change to a rule, regulation or design criterion without first giving notice to the Members if there is an imminent risk of harm to a Common Area, a Limited Common Area, an Owner, Occupant of a Lot, a Lot or a Dwelling. In these circumstances, the Board shall provide

notice of the rule, regulation or design criterion within fifteen (15) days of its adoption.

- 11.2. The violation of any rules or regulations adopted by the Board of Trustees, the breach of any provision contained herein or the breach of any provision of the Declaration shall give the Board of Trustees the right, in addition to any other rights set forth in these Bylaws:
- 11.2.1. To enter the Lot in which or as to which such violation or breach exists and to summarily abate and remove, at the expense of the defaulting Owner(s), any structure, thing or condition that may exist therein contrary to the intent and meaning of the provisions hereof, and the Board of Trustees shall not thereby be deemed guilty in any manner of trespass provided that items of construction may not be altered or demolished without proper judicial proceedings; and/or
- 11.2.2. To enjoin, abate or remedy by appropriate legal proceedings, either at law or in equity, the continuance of any such breach.
- 11.3. These remedies are cumulative to other remedies provided in the Declaration and these Bylaws, any rules and regulations adopted by the Management Committee, or in any other applicable laws.

ARTICLE XII

FISCAL YEAR AND SEAL

- 12.1. <u>Fiscal Year</u>. The fiscal year of the Association shall begin on the 1st day of January of each year and shall end on the 31st day of December next following, except that the first fiscal year shall begin on the date of incorporation.
- 12.2. <u>Seal</u>. The Board of Trustees may by resolution provide a corporate seal which shall be circular in form and shall have inscribed thereon the name of the Association, the State of incorporation, and the words "Corporate Seal".

ARTICLE XIII

ACCOUNTING / RESERVE FUND FOR REPAIR, REPLACEMENT AND RESTORATION OF THE COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES

- 13.1. The books and accounting of the Association shall be kept in accordance with the generally accepted accounting procedures under the direction of the Treasurer.
- 13.2. A budget for each fiscal year shall be adopted by the Board of Trustees and distributed to the Members of the Association at least thirty (30) days prior to the annual meeting.

- 13.3. The Board of Trustees shall conduct a reserve analysis study consistent with the requirements of the Act to determine the need for a reserve fund to cover the cost of repairing, replacing, or restoring Common Areas and Facilities that have a useful life of no fewer than three (3) years but less than thirty (30) years, when the cost cannot reasonably be funded from the general budget or other funds of the Association.
- 13.3.1. The Board of Trustees shall include a reserve fund line item in its annual budget. The amount of the reserve fund line item shall be set by the Board of Trustees based upon the reserve analysis and the amount the Board determines is prudent under the circumstances.
- 13.3.2. Within forty-five (45) days after the day on which the Association adopts its annual budget, the Lot Owners may veto the reserve fund line item by a vote of 51% vote of the allocated voting interests in the Association at a special meeting called by the Lot Owners for the purpose of voting whether to veto a reserve fund line item. If the Owners veto the reserve fund line item and a reserve fund line item exists in a previously approved annual budget of the Association that was not vetoed, the Association shall fund the reserve account in accordance with that prior reserve fund line item.

ARTICLE IV

AMENDMENTS

- 14.1. By Declarant. Prior to the date Declarant control ends, the Declarant may unilaterally amend these Bylaws. After the Turnover Date, and notwithstanding anything contained in these Bylaws to the contrary, these Bylaws may be amended unilaterally at any time and from time to time by Declarant or the Association (a) if such amendment is necessary to bring any provision hereof into compliance with any applicable governmental statute, rule or regulation, or judicial determination which shall be in conflict therewith to make technical correction to fix mistakes or remove/clarify ambiguities; or (b) if such amendment is reasonably necessary to enable any reputable title insurance company to issue title insurance coverage with respect to the Lots subject to the Declaration; provided, however, any such amendment shall not adversely affect the title to any Owner's property unless any such Owner shall consent thereto in writing. Further, so long as the Class B Membership exists, Declarant may unilaterally amend these Bylaws for any other purpose; provided, however, any such amendment shall not materially adversely affect the substantive rights of any Owner hereunder, nor shall it adversely affect title to any property without the consent of the affected Owner.
- 14.2. <u>By the Board of Trustees</u>. The Board of Trustees may amend these Bylaws at any time to add, change, or delete a provision unless restricted by these Bylaws, the Utah Revised Nonprofit Act, the Articles of Incorporation or the Declaration.

14.3. By the Members Generally. Except as otherwise provided by law, by the Articles of Incorporation, by the Declaration, or by these Bylaws, these Bylaws may be amended, altered, or repealed and new bylaws may be made and adopted by the Members holding at least sixty-seven percent (67%) of the majority of the total votes in the Association consenting and agreeing to such amendment by an instrument or instruments duly recorded in the offices of the County Recorder for Wasatch County, State of Utah.

ARTICLE XIV

INTERPRETATION

- Bylaws are for convenience only and shall in no way affect the manner in which any provision hereof is construed. Whenever the context so requires, the singular shall include the plural, the plural shall include the singular, the whole shall include any part thereof, any gender shall include both other genders. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision contained in these Bylaws shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remainder hereof. These Bylaws have been prepared in conjunction with the Declaration and should be read and construed in light of that fact and liberally so as to affect all of the purposes of both instruments. To the extent the provisions of the Utah Revised Nonprofit Corporation [U.C.A. section 16-6a-101, et seq. (2013)], the Utah Condominium Association Act [U.C.A. section 57-a-101, et seq. (2013)] and any modifications, amendments, and additions thereto are consistent with these Bylaws, the Articles of Incorporation and the Declaration, such legislation shall supplement the terms hereof.
- 15.2. <u>Waiver</u>. The waiver of the Board of Trustees to insist upon strict performance of any provisions hereof shall not be construed for future purposes with respect to any such provision or option. No provision of these Bylaws shall be deemed to have been waived unless such waiver is in writing and signed by the President of the Association.

L&M PARTNERS, LLC, DECLARANT

By: Daniel Luster

Its: Managing Member